DEPARTMENT OF NEUROBIOLOGY, CARE SCIENCES AND SOCIETY DIVISION OF OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY

Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY AS COGNITIVE SUPPORT IN EVERYDAY LIFE FOR PERSONS WITH DEMENTIA OR STROKE

Eva Lindqvist



Stockholm 2012

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher.

Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by Reproprint.

© Eva Lindqvist, 2012 ISBN 978-91-7457-814-0

ABSTRACT

The overall aim of this thesis was to expand the knowledge base for a better understanding of how persons diagnosed with dementia or stroke become users of assistive technology for cognitive support in everyday life.

In **Study I**, identified difficulties in everyday life related to cognition were matched with a specific type of modifiable context-aware assistive technology with the aim of identifying what types of tasks the assistive technology could support. The findings showed that the assistive technology in focus was judged to be able to initiate the performance of specific tasks and to inform about upcoming events, to support the completion of an already initiated task or to remind the user in a specific location or after specific actions. It was judged as less supportive in the area of communication, handling electronics and doing more complex activities with many steps.

In **Study II**, four persons who had experienced a stroke had one type of modifiable context-aware assistive technology, with individual customisations, installed in their homes for a six-month period. The participants were interviewed with the aim of examining how the assistive technology influenced their everyday lives. The findings showed how routines developed with support from the assistive technology influenced the participants towards increased control of their everyday life, created daily structure and supported them in regaining social contacts. The spouses cooperated in the use of the assistive technology and were alleviated from responsibilities to some extent.

In **Study III**, ten persons, who had an early stage of Alzheimer's disease, were followed on their way towards becoming users of assistive technology which was individually chosen to match their needs, desires and goals. The participants were interviewed to acquire descriptions of how they become users of the assistive technology and to examine how they experienced the use of the assistive technology. Four significant junctures were identified at which decisions influencing whether the person became a user of the assistive technology or not were made. The junctures were related to how the initial decision was made, how routines were adjusted to the assistive technology, whether the users trusted the assistive technology and whether the participants felt an increased sense of capacity when using it. As users, the participants perceived how time and effort were saved, how worries and stress decreased and how their sense of safety increased, which enabled them to perform their valued activities.

In **Study IV**, experiences from the assistive technology interventions presented in the previous studies were examined with the aim of identifying features in the assistive technology that affected the usability and usefulness of it.

The findings identified eight themes, including features that promoted or impeded the task performance and goal achievement, that is, the usability and usefulness of the assistive technology. They were related to the use during task performance, the preparation and customisation of the assistive technology, and the impact of faulty assistive technology.

The findings in the thesis provide new knowledge about how a person, who experiences cognitive impairments due to a stroke or a dementia disease in the early stage, becomes a user of assistive technology. These findings can be of use in the provision of assistive technology for cognitive support and for future research.

It was apparent that to become a user of the assistive technology, it was of great importance that the task intended to be supported by the assistive technology is connected to a valued goal that the potential user has a desire to achieve, and moreover that the assistive technology can enable the person to achieve that goal, not only to perform the task in target.

In the findings, for some persons to become users of assistive technology the significant others were identified as being of great importance. Features in the assistive technology that promote usability and usefulness were identified. The usefulness of the assistive technology was shown to be closely related to the matter of trust and sense of safety. The findings implied the importance of having a user-centred perspective, also concerning the social and physical context, when planning for the provision of assistive technology to the potential user.

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- I. Lindqvist, E., Borell, L. (2010). The match between experienced difficulties in everyday activities after stroke and assistive technology for cognitive support. *Technology & Disability*, 22, 89-98.
- II. Lindqvist E., Borell, L. (2011). Computer-based assistive technology and changes in daily living after stroke. *Disability & Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology*. Published online on December 8, 2011. doi:10.3109/17483107.2011.638036
- III. Lindqvist, E., Nygård, L., Borell, L. Significant junctures on the way towards becoming a user of assistive technology in Alzheimer's disease. Submitted.
- IV. Lindqvist, E., Larsson, T.J., Borell, L. Experienced usability and usefulness in assistive technology for cognitive support in respect to the users' activity goals and expected gains. In manuscript.

CONTENTS

1	Introduction						
	1.1	.1 Personal introduction					
	1.2	Technology as a means of cognitive support					
	1.3	Persons with dementia or stroke in everyday life	7				
	1.4	Electronic assistive technology as cognitive support					
	1.5	Usability and usefulness					
	1.6	Assistive technology in everyday life	14				
2	Aim	l					
3	Met	Method					
	3.1	Study context and design					
	3.2	Ethics					
	3.3	Participants					
	3.4	Products					
	3.5	Intervention procedure					
	3.6	Data collection					
		3.6.1 Interviews					
		3.6.2 Field notes					
	3.7	Data analysis					
		3.7.1 Study 1 and 4					
		3.7.2 Study 2 and 3					
4	Find	Findings					
	4.1	Possible support and desired support					
	4.2	Becoming a user of Assistive technology					
	4.3	Influences of assistive technology in everyday life					
	4.4	Usability and usefulness of assistive technology					
5	General discussion						
	5.1	Discussions of findings	41				
		5.1.1 The achievement of anticipated goals	41				
		5.1.2 The engagement of family members					
		5.1.3 The influence of trust					
		5.1.4 Assistive technology in a future perspective					
	5.2	Discussion of methodology					
	5.3	Ethical considerations					
	5.4	Conclusion and implications					
6	Ack	nowledgements					
7	Refe	erences					

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AD	Alzheimer's disease
AT	Assistive technology
CAPM	Comprehensive Assessment of Prospective Memory
COPM	Canadian Occupational Performance Measure
GPS	Global Positioning System
HAAT	The Human Activity Assistive Technology
ICF	The International Classification of Functioning, Disability and
	Health
ISO	International Organization for Standardization
MMSE	The Mini Mental State Examination
MOHO	The Model Of Human Occupation
MPT	The Matching Person and Technology model
NEAC	The National Ethics Advisory Committee
n.d.	No date
OARS	The Older American Resources and Services
OMFAQ	The Older American Resources and Services Multidimensional
	Functional Assessment Questionnaire
PEO	The Person-Environment-Occupation model
PDA	Personal Digital Assistant
WHO	The World Health Organization

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 PERSONAL INTRODUCTION

During my fourteen years as a clinical occupational therapist I met several people who experienced cognitive impairment after a stroke. It was evident that the difficulties derived from their cognitive impairments hindered them in their everyday life but still, there was little I could do to alleviate these difficulties in terms of provision of assistive technology. The assistive technology then consisted mainly of simple electronic calendars or of some basic reminders. Technology for people with dementia consisted almost solely of cooker timers used during the later stages of the disease. Other types of assistive technology for cognitive support for people with dementia had not been thought of at that time.

In 2012, the scene is completely different. Technological progress has made technology more capable, more available and more manageable from year to year and as a result of this progress, there have been huge expectations that technology would have a positive impact on the lives of people who need cognitive support.

Backed up by prior experience it was very encouraging to see that research in the field of assistive technology had shown that people with cognitive impairment could benefit from this technology. With these promising results there was a need to take additional steps in research. Now, it has become important to shift attention from only focusing on what the technology can do to compensate for cognitive impairments in a general sense and instead focus on how persons, who are diagnosed with, for example, stroke or dementia, can make an anticipated positive change in their everyday life in line with their desires and needs with support from the technology. Research in this relatively new field of research is of crucial importance if the assistive technology support to persons who are diagnosed with dementia or stroke is to be as advantageous and effective as possible. With more new knowledge, it would be possible to gain a better understanding of whether the great expectations that society has for the future can actually be met in real life. By aiming to contribute new knowledge into this area of research, this thesis intends to examine how persons diagnosed with dementia or stroke become users of assistive technology for cognitive support in everyday life.

1.2 TECHNOLOGY AS A MEANS OF COGNITIVE SUPPORT

The point of departure for this thesis is the fact that the continuous progress of technology, for example, related to communication technology or home surveillance, has come to a point at which technological solutions seem to have the capacity, not only to support people in general, but also to address difficulties related to cognitive impairments to a much higher extent than ever before.

This progress has raised hopes that technology can be a means to enable the participation in valued activities and in society for persons who previously to a great extent have been hindered from taking part in the everyday life that many people take for granted, that is, people with cognitive impairments (Emiliani, Stephanidis & Vanderheiden, 2011). The importance, for all people, to engage in valued activities and to participate and be in charge in one's life situation has been viewed as being a central focus in occupational therapy (Law, 2002). In accordance with the perspective of occupational therapy it has been stated that *"all people need to be able or enabled to engage in the occupations of their need and choice, to grow through what they do, and to experience independence or interdependence, equality, participation, security, health and well-being"* (Wilcock & Townsend, 2008, p.198).

To be able to enable people with cognitive impairments to engage in occupations of their need and choice, a plausible way might be to involve technology. There are huge expectations concerning how technology can support persons, especially elderly persons, with or without cognitive impairments. It is hoped that people may be able to age in their own homes to a higher extent with so-called smart home technology (Pigot et al., 2003), which focuses on safety and health for the inhabitant with support from monitors (Bharucha et al., 2009; Demiris & Hensel, 2008; Ricker et al., 2002) or videophones (Coradeschi et al., 2011). Electronic tracking devices have also provided hope around the enhancement of safety especially for persons diagnosed with dementia (Landau, Auslander, Werner, Shoval & Heinik, 2010; Robinsson et al., 2010) even if the use of tracking devices has evoked ethical dilemmas about issues such as integrity (Landau, Werner, Auslander, Shoval & Heinik, 2009). The possibility of providing individualised interfaces has been anticipated and welcomed, since this could enhance accessibility in many fields for persons with cognitive impairment (Vanderheiden, 2007). There is a vision that the greater majority of people could have access to information and communications services despite, for example, different

types of disabilities (Schneiderman, 2000) and further, that this can lead to increased social inclusion (Abascal & Nicolle, 2005). Thanks to the decreased size of the items, the use of the technology has become more accessible in different contexts, and the possibility to have a constant electronic companion for cuing, reminding and guiding concordance with context and routines (Bharucha et al., 2009; Vanderheiden, 2007) can become a reality.

This thesis focuses on people who are diagnosed with stroke and dementia and who experience cognitive impairment. In Europe, approximately 9 million people have a dementia disease (Wimo, Winblad & Jönsson, 2010) and 72 % (Lesniak, Bak, Czepiel, Seniow & Czlonkowska, 2008) of the 1.1 million people who suffer a stroke every year (Truelsen et al., 2006) still have cognitive difficulties one year after the incident. The number of persons with a dementia diagnosis is growing, since people are living longer and the prevalence of dementia increases with age (Jorm, Korten & Henderson, 1987). In recent years, the diagnoses of dementia have been given at an earlier stage of the disease (Carpenter et al., 2008; Petersen, 2009). This situation implies that many people might have the potential to benefit from using assistive technology. It is of importance to examine further how the progress of technology can meet the desires related to how people in these groups can engage in everyday life and to participate in society. With the aim of the thesis focusing on how people with stroke or dementia become users of assistive technology this introduction will address: who the potential users are, what technology is available and what previous knowledge there is about using assistive technology for cognitive support.

1.3 PERSONS WITH DEMENTIA OR STROKE IN EVERYDAY LIFE

When dementia or stroke occur, it often results in a profound change in everyday life for both the persons who have been afflicted of the diseases (Becker, 1993; Steeman, Dierckx de Casterlé, Godderis & Grypdonck, 2006) as well as their families (Thommessen et al., 2002). Common cognitive impairments due to stroke are deficits in attention, short-time memory and language, orientation of time and executive functions (Lesniak et al, 2008) and decreased awareness of the disease (Hartman-Maeir, Soroker, Oman & Katz, 2003), and cognitive impairments related to dementia are gradual onset of memory impairment, aphasia, apraxia, decreased visuospatial and temporal ability, decreased executive functions (American Psychiatric Association, 2000; Cummings & Cole, 2002) and decreased awareness of the disease (Clare, Roth & Pratt, 2005).

Even if there are some differences between the symptoms, the way in which these symptoms affect everyday life is similar in the two groups. As an example, the risk of decreased awareness of the disability also reduces the persons' ability to perform everyday activities and decreases their safety both for people with dementia (Öhman, Nygård & Kottorp, 2011) and people with stroke (Ekstam, Uppgard, Kottorp & Tham, 2007; Hartman-Maeir et al., 2003). Previous research has shown that persons in both groups can perceive difficulties in planning time (Lindén, Lexell & Larsson Lund, 2011; Nygård & Johansson, 2001), and further, how they experience lack of control and structure, reduced independence and changed social roles (Carlsson, Möller & Blomstrand, 2004; Holst & Hallberg, 2003; Steeman et al., 2005). These changed social roles affect interpersonal relationships, responsibilities (Häggström et al., 2008; Steeman et al., 2005; Viscogliosi et al., 2010) and participation in community life (Viscogliosi et al., 2010). The ability to use technology that is needed in everyday occupations decreases (Lövgreen Engström, Lexell & Larsson Lund, 2010; Nygård & Starkhammar, 2007). Leisure activities are reduced (Carlsson et al., 2004; Clare et al., 2005; Holst & Hallberg, 2003; Viscogliosi et al., 2010) and necessary activities outside the home might be avoided (Brorsson, Öhman, Lundberg & Nygård, 2011; Häggström & Larsson Lund, 2007; Öhman & Nygård, 2005). Household activities and other important activities can be transferred to the spouse (Ekstam, Tham & Borell, 2011; Öhman & Nygård, 2005). An important difference is, however, that persons who have survived a stroke, often suffer from decreased motor ability and mobility (LeBrasseur, Sayers, Ouellette & Fielding, 2006) which also affects their everyday activities. Another difference is that dementia is a progressive disease (Qiu, De Ronchi & Fratiglioni, 2007) and stroke is primarily not a progressive disease. However, the risk for a recurrent stroke within five years is 30 % (Burn et al., 1994), and 25% of all dementias are caused by cerebrovascular disease (Qiu et al., 2007). The significant others also become very affected by both diseases. The increased burden (Thommessen et al., 2002), decreased life satisfaction (Forsberg Wärleby, Möller & Blomstrand, 2004; Thomas et al., 2006) and the chaotic life situation (Wallengren, Segesten & Friberg, 2008) for significant others has been acknowledged previously.

Previous research showed that due to difficulties derived from the cognitive impairments, the persons who have had a stroke (Häggström & Larsson Lund, 2007) or have dementia (Öhman & Nygård, 2005) strive to adapt the way they perform tasks that are of importance to them. They form new routines to be able to perform them (Häggström & Larsson Lund, 2007; Öhman & Nygård, 2005) or try to maintain already existing routines and patterns (Öhman & Nygård, 2005). They strive for autonomy, e.g. by trying to be in command of their lives and performing activities independently of others (Häggström & Larsson Lund, 2007; Öhman & Nygård, 2005). Doing things for others, especially close relatives, was shown to be of great significance (Häggström & Larsson Lund, 2007; Öhman & Nygård, 2005). The spouse and other people can be significant support to enable the person to perform valued activities (Öhman & Nygård, 2005, Ekstam et al, 2011, O'Sullivan & Chard, 2010).

From an occupational perspective, it is of importance to acknowledge how activities for all people are organised according to the preferences and needs in the physical and social context (Kielhofner, 2008). When there is such a profound change in life as a stroke or a dementia disease, there is in many cases a need to adapt routines to the changed abilities, in order to achieve goals related to activities that are of importance based on the needs and desires of the specific person in his/her specific context (Kielhofner, 2008).

The perspective taken in the present thesis is grounded in the occupational perspective of the person. To apply an occupational perspective means here that the persons' needs, desires, goals and abilities are in focus in the study. Traditionally, the medical diagnosis (Alzheimer's disease [AD] or Stroke) would be the basic descriptor in dissertations emanating from a medical university. However, in the present thesis the choice was made to use the terminology of medical diagnoses (AD and stroke) as a way to frame and describe the cognitive impairments present among the participants in the studies.

1.4 ELECTRONIC ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY AS COGNITIVE SUPPORT

The term *assistive technology* (AT) needs to be defined to clarify what products the term includes. One definition of AT is the definition from the Assistive Technology Act (2004) in the US: "...any item, piece of equipment, or product system, whether acquired commercially, modified, or customized, that is used to increase, maintain, or

improve functional capabilities of individuals with disabilities". This definition has been commonly used in AT research. It can, however, be regarded as too limiting since it only focuses on the <u>functional</u> capabilities and does not explicitly incorporate activity and participation limitations as possible to provide support for with AT. The domains of activity and participation are of importance for understanding health according to the World Health Organization (WHO) and the domains are included in the International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health, ICF (WHO, 2008).

In this thesis it was considered important to expand beyond the traditional medical focus on a function, since to overcome functional limitation does not automatically mean that you have reached your goals or can engage in your valued activities. According to the perspective of the thesis, it can instead be necessary to provide AT for which the prime aim is not to overcome the functional limitation, but instead, the difficulties that hinder the valued activities and in that way provide a positive change. From this perspective the definition ISO 9999, used by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO, 2011) is well suited. ISO 9999 has been revised to align with the ICF (WHO-Family of International Classifications, 2010) and is defined as follows:

"An assistive product is any product (including devices, equipment, instruments and software) especially produced or generally available, used by or for persons with disability

- for participation
- to protect, support, train, measure or substitute for body functions/structures and activities, or
- to prevent impairments, activity limitations or participation restrictions".

In both of these definitions it is very clear that the definition of AT covers both products especially produced to compensate a disability and those commercially available products with the purpose of serving users in general, that is, mainstream technology. Whether a product should be viewed as AT or not, is defined by the purpose of use, that is, whether it meets a need related to a disability. Even if the term *assistive product* is used in the definition from ISO (2011) the term *assistive technology* (AT) will be used in this thesis, since it is more commonly used.

The purpose of providing AT as cognitive support has been described by Wey (2004) as to enable and empower the person and *"to help bring the world around them back*

within their grasp" (Wey 2004, p. 203) and further, to improve their sense of agency, their social confidence and self-esteem. According to Wey (2004), there is a risk however that AT could disable a person if the person's desires, goals, life history, capabilities and social context are not taken into account. These apprehensions have been shared by other researchers in the field (e.g. Cash, 2003; Scherer, 2002; Sixsmith, Orpwood & Torrington, 2007). The need for the potential user to judge whether the activity, in which the AT would provide support, is worth doing and if the AT is worth using for that activity has also been emphasised (Eftring, 1999; Krantz, 2012). These standpoints have guided the provision of AT in the studies included in the thesis. The AT in the present studies was both mainstream technology and technology designed for cognitive support either already on the market or more in a prototype state.

The electronic AT available on the market and/or used in research is proposed to assist in everyday life, both the persons with cognitive impairment and/or the caregiver. Support for the caregiver is for example, alarms (www.abilia.se) and videophone support (Magnusson, Hanson & Nolan, 2002). AT that supports the person with cognitive impairment is for example, support for being reminded, time orientation, making phone calls, taking notes and locating belongings (www.hi.se). GPS technology has afforded the possibility to provide mobile safety alarms with positioning (Melander – Wikman, Jansson, Hallberg, Mörtberg & Gard, 2007; www.posifon.se) and support for outdoor orientation (www.eadept.se). When mainstream technology such as smartphones and computers has become so easy to modify to the individual user, they have become a very good support for people with cognitive impairments in e.g. structuring the day or being reminded (Lindén, Lexell & Larsson Lund, 2011). It has also become possible to combine standard smartphones and computers with software specially designed for persons with cognitive impairment, providing support in, e.g., surfing or e-mailing, paying in shops or having control of expenses and other payments (Hjälpmedelsinstitutet, n.d.).

When mainstream technology is designed to include a greater number of user groups e.g. by being more modifiable, it can be viewed as inclusive design (Coleman, 2006). The concept of inclusive design implies that people with more extreme impairments or people with multiple minor impairments should be included to as great an extent as is possible (Coleman, 2006) already from the beginning of the design process to thereby enable the inclusion of the greatest possible number of users (Keates, Clarkson, Harrison & Robinson, 2000) and this is a great challenge (Emiliani, 2006).

11

1.5 USABILITY AND USEFULNESS

The importance of usability issues when assessing the outcome of AT use has been emphasised, such as in all interaction between a person and a product (Arthanat, Bauer, Lenker, Nochajski & Wu, 2007) and the usability of the AT has a great impact on activity and participation for persons with disability (Arthanat et al., 2007). The concepts of the usability and the usefulness of AT have been in focus especially in study 4 in the thesis. Both concepts are of crucial importance together with the utility of the AT in research connected to the use of the AT and also in the decision making and follow-up in clinical settings.

The most common definition of *usability* is the standard formulated by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO, 1998): "*The extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency and satisfaction in a specified context of use*". The intrinsic terms of usability - effectiveness, efficiency and satisfaction - are defined as follows: *Effectiveness* is defined as the accuracy and completeness with which users achieve specified goals. *Efficiency* is defined as the resources expended in relation to the accuracy and completeness with which users achieve specified as freedom from discomfort, and positive attitudes towards the use of the product (ISO, 1998). Effectiveness has been considered as the most important component in usability for AT (Jutai, Fuhrer, Demers, Scherer & DeRuyter, 2005). Usability should be viewed as a relative concept and is dependent on users, goals and context of use under the particular set of circumstances (Petrie & Bevan, 2009) and for that reason: usability testing should as closely as possible resemble the circumstances in reality (Genov, Keavney & Zazelenchuk, 2009; Nielsen, 1993).

The concept of usability has been discussed both in terms of whether the concept covers important usability issues, e.g. qualities related to the users' experience (Petrie & Bevan, 2009) and, further, concerning the fact that the users' high level of satisfaction with a product does not automatically have a positive effect on the usability of it (Lindgaard & Dudek, 2002; Norman, 2005).

Nielsen (1993) described *usability* as included in the concept of *system acceptability* together with the two related concepts of *usefulness* and *utility*. According to Nielsen (1993), the issue of whether a product is accepted for use by a person, the acceptability of a product (in Nielsen's case: the computer system), is divided into two types of

acceptability; the *social* and the *practical acceptability*. One of the subcategories in practical acceptability is usefulness, which is the "*issue of whether the system can be used to achieve some desired goal*" (Nielsen, 1993, p. 24). Usefulness is divided into the categories utility and usability. Utility is the issue of "*whether the functionality of the system in principle can do what is needed*" (Nielsen, 1993, p. 25) and usability is the issue of "*whether the functionality of the system in principle can do what is needed*" (Nielsen, 1993, p. 25) and usability is the issue of "*how well users can use that functionality*" (Nielsen, 1993, p. 25). This way of viewing practical acceptance forms a basis for the studies in the thesis. It is important to add that social acceptability has a great influence on the acceptance of a system or product (Nielsen, 1993). A practical acceptable product risks not being used by specific users if they view the social acceptability as low (Nielsen, 1993) which has been taken into consideration in this thesis, even if it has not been its primary focus.

The specific context of use, which is also included in the definition of usability (ISO), is of great concern in occupational therapy, and the context "can exert an all-important influence on occupation" (Kielhofner, 2008, p. 86). Townsend and Polatajko state (2007) that, every person lives in a unique cultural, institutional, physical and social context and consequently responds to this unique context through engagement and participation in occupations. This means that the context has a great influence also on the use of the AT, since AT is a part of the context and can also affect and be affected by the context. The relationship between the person and the environment has been addressed in models and several theoretical constructs exist that all try to explain this relationship. Best known is the General Ecological Model of Aging (Lawton & Nahemow, 1973) that explains how decreased competence affects the ability to handle the demands from the environment. This model has influenced other models which have a more explicit focus on a person's activity performance, e.g. the Person-Environment-Occupation (PEO) model (Law et al., 1996) which is related to the Canadian Model of Occupational Performance, CMOP (Canadian Association of Occupational Therapy [CAOT], 1997). In this model, the continuous interaction across time and space between the unique person in a variety of roles, the environment in a broad sense and the occupation in which the person engages to meet needs is described (Law et al., 1996). Lately a transactional perspective (Cutchin, 2004) has been applied in research on the use of technology (Rosenberg, 2009), the context (Brorsson et al., 2011) and people with cognitive impairments. Adopting a transactional perspective, the person and environment are viewed as interconnected and inseparable.

13

There are models that focus specifically on the person's interaction with AT in the context. Two examples are the Human Activity Assistive Technology (HAAT) model by Cook and Hussey (2000), which has complemented the PEO model with an extra factor; the AT, and the Matching Person and Technology (MPT) model, which focuses on the person, the technology and the context but does not in its three main areas include the activity (Scherer & Craddock, 2002). There are also instruments that explicitly assess the usability of AT and the usability of the home context. Those found are the Usability Scale for Assistive Technology, USAT, (Arthanat et al., 2007) which takes its conceptual framework from HAAT (Cook & Hussey, 2002) and MPT (Scherer & Craddock, 2002), and Usability in My Home, UIMH (Fänge & Iwarsson, 2003) which has the PEO model (Law et al., 1996) as its basis.

In the studies included in this thesis, the role of the environment derived from the Model of Human Occupation, MOHO (Kielhofner, 2008), with its strong focus on occupation, was used as a framework for how to view the usability of the AT. The MOHO (Kielhofner, 2008) explains how e.g. the physical (in terms of both the space and the items within it), social or cultural environment can influence motivation and performance of occupations, and how the environment provides resources but also constraints when someone chooses and does things. In what way the context affects the person's doings is also related to the person's values and motivation (personal causation), roles, habits and performance capacities (Kielhofner, 2008) which is also important to consider in research relating to usability.

1.6 ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY IN EVERYDAY LIFE

A limited number of studies have explicitly examined the usability (e.g. Boman, Borell, Tham, Bartfai & Hemmingsson, 2010; Meiland et al., 2012) or the usefulness (Boman et al., 2010; Cahill, Begley, Faulkner & Hagen, 2007; Kim et al., 2000; Meiland et al., 2012) of AT as cognitive support in the home context. A larger number of studies which can be viewed as examining the usability and usefulness of AT as cognitive support in a more general sense have been conducted in the participants' homes. In a literature review, Topo (2009) found, however, that only a few of these studies focus on for example social inclusion or meaningful activities, and, further, that there are few studies in which the person with cognitive impairment actively uses the AT. In most studies, one specific product is distributed to all participants in the study, often as a result of an observed or reported cognitive impairment. These types of studies assume that all the participants in the study share the same need or desire of the AT, which seldom would be the case in real life. This can be illustrated by how a person who has difficulties with time orientation is assumed to need an electronic calendar even if the person's goals and desires are not known or have not yet been identified. This limited attention in research to the person's own desires and goals has been acknowledged (Topo, 2009) and questioned previously, for example since the way of providing the AT is neither in line with current knowledge of brain injury rehabilitation research (Lindén et al., 2011), nor is it supported by the occupational therapy guidelines related to client centeredness (Lindén et al., 2011).

There are a number of studies that apply a perspective in which the persons with cognitive impairment are the active agents and these studies are conducted with the goal that specifically these persons should benefit from the use of the AT. For example, PDAs (Personal Digital Assistants) for reminders and structuring have been shown to be useful (Kim et al., 2000; Wilson, Evans, Emslie & Malinek, 1997; Wilson, Emslie, Quirk & Evans, 2001) for persons with e.g. stroke, by providing efficiency, increased confidence and independence to the user, also over time (Kim et al., 2000). Furthermore, the study demonstrated how it is possible to enable the user who had had a stroke to maintain already developed routines also after having stopped using the device (Wilson et al., 2001). To some extent an easy-to-use telephone, (e.g. equipped with photographs and speed dialling) can enable phone calls (Topo, Jylhä & Laine, 2002) and provide a sense of independence and reassurance (Cahill et al., 2007) and, further, an easy-to-use mobile phone with a Global Positioning System (GPS) can provide safety for both the user and the significant other (Rasquin, Willems, de Vlieger, Geers & Soede, 2007). The fact that support for time orientation can compensate for problems related to time has, to some extent, been demonstrated in a few studies (Nygård & Johansson, 2001; Topo et al., 2007) and also that support for time orientation provides independence and reassurance for the individual user (Cahill et al., 2007).

In one study, a variety of mainstream technology, such as for example, software calendars, mobile phones, PDAs and voice recorders has been shown to support persons with stroke in accomplishing their activity goals (Lindén et al., 2011). Even if a number of intervention studies have focused on the participants own goals in the design of the study, there is still a lack of studies applying the perspective of the users' desires and goals (Östlund & Topo, 2009).

15

There are few studies that focus on the process of becoming a user of AT for cognitive support concerning persons with AD or stroke. Rosenberg and Nygård (2012a) described how all actors involved in the process want to do what is right when a person who is diagnosed with dementia becomes a user of the AT, but that there is a risk that they all have different agendas. Someone else, other than the potential user, might have the power to decide regarding the AT (Rosenberg & Nygård, 2012a). Larsson Lund, Lövgren-Engström and Lexell (2011) illuminated how habits are developed by users who have acquired brain injury (e.g. stroke) in order to make use of the AT and how the significant others are often involved during the initial phase after the provision of the AT.

Some studies show features or stages of the process of becoming a user of AT in general (e.g. Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Ripat & Strock, 2004). These studies report that, initially, a sense of desire for change is present (Kintsch & DePaula, 2002) or a stage of anticipation (Ripat & Strock, 2004). After that, people often experience some frustration connected to the adaptation to the AT (Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Ripat & Strock, 2004) or a stage of exploration (Ripat & Strock, 2004). Later on feelings of competence could be identified (Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Ripat & Strock, 2004) which was also reported when AT for cognitive support was used (Larsson Lund et al., 2011).

There are a number of studies that focus on the reasons for the abandonment of AT in general. These studies provide information about the prerequisites for becoming an AT user. The studies report that whether the AT supports the performance and/or accomplishment of the task better in comparison to another way of doing it is of importance for its continued use (Wielandt & Strong, 2000). It can also be related to whether anticipated goals can be achieved (Goodman, Tiene & Luft, 2002) or that important values are reinforced by the AT (Hocking, 1999). Unsafe and faulty AT increases the risk of the AT not being used according to Wielandt & Strong (2000) and Hocking (1998), as well as if it is difficult to use either by the user with cognitive impairment (Goodman et al., 2002; Hocking, 1999; Wielandt & Strong, 2000) or the family members in terms of configuring the AT (Dawe, 2005). Furthermore, the appearance of the AT affects the desire to use it (Rosenberg & Nygård, 2012a; Wessels, Dijcks, Soede, Gelderblom & De Witte, 2003). Other prerequisites to avoid abandonment of the AT are consideration of the environment, goals, values and daily routines when providing AT (Wessels et al., 2003; Wielandt & Strong, 2000) and also to include family members in the discussions about the AT intervention (Goodman et

al., 2002; Wessels et al., 2003; Wielandt & Strong, 2000). Wessels et al. (2003) state that the provision of instruction and training, the correct process and installation provision and the provision of follow-up services all affect the use of AT. There is also a chance that the AT is not needed any longer thanks to increased ability (Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Wessels et al., 2003) which of course is a positive type of non-use.

To conclude, it is evident that people, due to cognitive impairments from a stroke or dementia, have difficulties in performing activities in their everyday life. Research has shown the potential in AT for cognitive support, to support the tasks that are related to some of these difficulties. Many of these studies have, however, not been conducted in the everyday context focusing on the persons' own goals and desires, and this makes it difficult to understand how the AT can support persons in achieving their anticipated goals in real life. There is a need to further investigate how persons become users of the AT when they want to achieve their own goals and to identify what the factors that influence the use of it. That is the intention of this thesis.

2 AIM

The overall aim of this thesis is to expand the knowledge base for a better understanding of how persons diagnosed with dementia or stroke become users of AT for cognitive support in everyday life.

The specific aims of each study were:

1) To identify in which everyday activities a specific type of computer-based and modifiable assistive technology could provide adequate support to persons who experienced difficulties related to cognition after a stroke.

2) To explore and examine in depth, how computer-based assistive technology for cognitive support influenced the everyday lives of both persons who had had a stroke and their significant others.

3) To describe how persons with early-stage Alzheimer's disease became users of AT in their everyday lives, and what the use of AT came to mean to the users and, when relevant, their significant others.

4) To examine the usability of different AT for cognitive support by identifying features that promoted and/or impeded cognitively impaired users' performance of tasks that were identified as hindering engagement in valued activities. An additional aim was to examine how the users could reach their activity goals and expected gains as a result of the support of the AT, that is, the usefulness of the AT.

3 METHOD

3.1 STUDY CONTEXT AND DESIGN

The four studies in the thesis were conducted within two intervention projects. Intervention project no. 1 (P1) aimed at examining the possibilities for a specific type of AT for persons with cognitive impairments, and was conducted during 2007-2008 together with the Municipality of Huddinge and researchers from KTH, The Royal Institute of Technology. Intervention project no. 2 (P2) aimed at examining how individually selected AT was used and what the AT meant to persons with AD.

	Study I	Study II	Study III	Study IV
	Project 1 (P1)	Project 1 (P1)	Project 2 (P2)	Project 1, 2 (P1,P2)
Design	Descriptive	Explorative Qualitative	Explorative Longitudinal Qualitative	Descriptive
Partici- pants	6 persons with stroke 6 significant others	4 persons with stroke 4 significant others (from study I)	10 persons with AD° 10 significant others	4 persons with stroke (from study II) 10 persons with AD° (from study III) 14 significant others (from study II and III)
Data collection	 Semi-structured interviews before provision of AT based on assessment instruments: OMFAQ* CAPM** Field notes 	 Semi-structured interviews at 1, 3 and 6 months after provision of AT Field notes 	 Semi-structured interviews before provision of AT based on OMFAQ* and CAPM** Discussions for provision of AT Semi-structured interviews at 1, 3 and 6 months after provision of AT Field notes 	 Semi-structured interviews before provision of AT based on OMFAQ* and CAPM** Discussions for provision of AT Semi-structured interviews at 1, 3 and 6 months after provision of AT Field notes
Data analysis	Content analysis (Graneheim & Lundman, 2004)	Constant comparative approach (Glaser & Strauss, 1967)	Constant comparative approach (Glaser & Strauss, 1967)	Content analysis (Graneheim & Lundman, 2004)

Table 1: Overview of the four studies included in the thesis

*OARS Multidimensional Functional Assessment Questionnaire, OMFAQ, from instrument OARS, the Older Americans Resources and Services (Fillenbaum, 1998)

**Comprehensive Assessment of Prospective Memory, CAPM (Roche et al., 2002)

° Alzheimer's disease

P2 was conducted during 2008-2009 with support from the Swedish Brain Power network. Table 1 presents an overview of the four studies included in the thesis and how they were related to the two projects, P1 and P2.

3.2 ETHICS

The participants and significant others were provided with written as well as oral information about the aim of the study and the intervention procedure. The participants and the significant others gave oral informed consent to participate in the study. At every home visit, the participants were informed that they could withdraw from the study at any time without giving any reason and, further, that they could decline to answer any questions. Due to difficulties related to the cognitive impairments, such as memory and language difficulties, the issue of agreeing to participate in the studies continued during the whole intervention period, which has been previously recommended (Hubbard, Downs & Tester, 2003; Lloyd, Gatherer & Kalsy, 2006; Nygård, 2006).

It has been stressed in previous research, how there is a risk that the autonomy of participants with cognitive impairment included in research can become eroded (Hubbard et al., 2003). To promote the autonomy of the participants in the two projects, they were invited to choose whether the significant other should be present or not during the interviews. In order to avoid feelings of exclusion, the participants were present in all interviews conducted with their significant others. In those cases in which the significant others had to be interviewed by telephone, the participants were asked by the interviewer for permission to contact the significant other on every occasion. During interviews when both the participant and the significant other were present, the research team intended to capture the experiences and opinions of both parties and the intention was not to view any of the two perspectives as more accurate or relevant than the other (Nygård, 2006; Pesonen, Remes & Isola, 2011). To avoid uneasiness, the researcher never questioned statements made as regards whether they were true or not. For the same reason, questions about specific points in time, places and names were avoided when it was apparent that such questions were difficult for the participants to answer. Avoiding these types of questions has been shown to be of importance since when persons with cognitive impairment are continuously confronted with questions that cannot be answered by them, there is a risk that feelings of loss or fear are heightened (Hubbard et al., 2003).

In order to increase autonomy and safety, the participant and the significant other, in each case, received information about the potential AT and they were both included in the decision making about what product to use. This procedure was also based on the purpose of the research design. The perspective adopted in this step of the intervention was that the possible risk for the participants should not exceed the risks that they normally took in their everyday lives. This perspective has previously been recommended as a guideline in relation to intervention studies (The National Ethics Advisory Committee [NEAC], 2008). Information about whom to contact if technical problems occurred was provided and all participants were informed that the researcher was available on the telephone at all times.

When the products were provided in the home of the participants, the participants and the significant others were given oral and written information about the conditions for the specific product, and under what circumstances the products could be kept after the intervention, which differed between the products. Either the participant or the significant other confirmed in writing that they had received the information. After the intervention it was, in most cases, possible for the participants to keep the AT if they wanted and a contact with an occupational therapist was provided.

Ethical approval was obtained from the Regional Ethical Review Board in Stockholm, Dnr: 2006/1001-31/5, 2008/1612-32.

3.3 PARTICIPANTS

The participants included in the studies for this thesis were persons who reported experienced difficulties in everyday life due to cognitive impairments. The persons who had suffered a stroke were included in the first intervention project, P1, which provided data for studies 1, 2 and 4. The persons who had been diagnosed with AD were included in the second intervention project, P2, which provided data for studies 3 and 4. They were recruited through healthcare professionals in a municipality (P1, P2), patient organisations (P1, P2), and a unit for memory investigation (P2). This means that the potential participants were approached either individually by healthcare professionals with previous knowledge about their diagnoses or that the potential participants themselves made contact with the researchers after having received general information about the projects. In either case, the researcher paid a visit to the potential participant to further inform him/her in person about the project and provide an opportunity to ask questions. After a couple of days, the researcher called the potential participant and asked whether he or she wanted to participate in the study. The significant others were most often present during the home visits and if not, the researcher called them to inform them about the project, to answer questions and ask for their participation in the study. Both events also provided an opportunity for the researcher to check whether the inclusion criteria were fulfilled by the participant and significant other. Potential participants who stated that they experienced difficulties in everyday activities due to cognitive impairment were of interest for the studies. To be included 1) they had to be willing to discuss the perceived difficulties, 2) they should be interested in using AT as support in their everyday activities, and 3) they had to choose a significant other as an additional informer for the studies. Additionally, in P1, the participants should be over 65 years of age, and should have had a stroke at least one year ago and, in P2, the participants should have been diagnosed with AD by a specialist physician at a unit for memory investigation.

All together there were 16 participants included in the two intervention projects, nine males and seven females. They were between 54 and 87 years old and the average age was 70.4 years of age. There were ten female (eight partners, two daughters) and six male (six partners) significant others included in the two projects. The participants were all born and raised in Northern Europe and the four participants who were born abroad had lived in Sweden for at least forty years. The years of education differed between six and fifteen years. Approximately half of the participants had a university degree. Table 2 presents further information about the participants.

Two of the participants from study 1 did not participate in studies 2 and 4. The reasons why they had to decline their participation in the studies were in one case due to personal reasons and in the other case due to the fact that no support for his perceived difficulties could be provided.

The Mini Mental State Examination, MMSE, (Folstein, Folstein & McHugh, 1975) scores are included in Table 2 in order to describe the included participants' cognitive abilities in a general way. The MMSE is a screening instrument, the purpose of which is to identify dementia diseases (Folstein et al., 1975). It only shows a modest relation with the ability to perform everyday activities, such as cooking and driving (Strauss, Sherman & Spreen, 2006). Caution is therefore needed when relating the result in the MMSE to how the person is affected by the dementia disease in everyday life. It is also commonly used for people who have had a stroke, but the instrument has not been developed for that diagnosis group and its relevance in this group has been questioned (Blake, McKinney, Treece, Lee & Lincoln, 2002).

Parti- cipant		S	Diamaria	A	T :	MMSE**	Sign Other in study
		Sex	Diagnosis	Age	Living conditions	xx/30 p	W: working
	1	F	Stroke*	76	With partner	27	Husband
S H	2	F	Stroke	69	With partner	27	Husband
Project 1: tudy1, 2, 4	3	М	Stroke	87	Alone	25	Daughter
	4	М	Stroke	77	With partner	28	Wife
	5	М	Stroke	77	With partner	27	Wife
	6	М	Stroke*	76	With partner	26	Wife
	7	F	AD°	76	With partner	25	Husband
	8	F	AD	75	Alone	25	Daughter W
	9	F	AD	60	With partner	20	Husband W
Pro	10	F	AD	56	With partner	28	Husband W
oject 2: Study 3, 4	11	F	AD	54	With partner and children	27	Husband W
	12	М	AD	79	With partner	24	Wife
	13	М	AD	74	With partner	28	Wife
	14	М	AD	64	With partner	15	Wife
	15	М	AD	63	With partner and children	27	Wife W
	16	М	AD	63	With partner	18	Wife

Table 2: Background of participants in study 1-4

*Only included in study 1 °Alzheimer's disease

3.4 PRODUCTS

Products used in the projects included both products specifically designed to support persons with cognitive impairments (P1, P2) and mainstream technology (P2) and are presented in Table 3. In line with the purpose of the studies, all products were to be equipped with some type of processor. The areas of support for the products were; home surveillance, time orientation, reminders related to time, reminders when leaving home or room, locating items, communication and orientation outside the home and note taking. In P1, only one specific product was used (Tentaculus, see Table 3 and studies 1 and 2). It was chosen since it had been reported to be modifiable in order to fit different users and needs, particularly in the area of reminders and warnings at home. The assumption was that with a modifiable support system it would be possible to cover a range of different needs and possible to provide more generic support.

Name of product Field of application	Purpose of product	Features of product
Abilia Reminder Reminder	Give a spoken reminder when the door opens.	Pre-recorded message is played when two magnets are parted.
C.STATUS Home surveillance	Show status of appliances and doors at home /outside home.	Panel with lit-up text information when appliances are turned on or doors unlocked, key tag with same information.
Doro Handleplus Mobile phone	Enable simplified phone calls outside home.	Mobile phone with five buttons for pre- programmed phone numbers. No display.
FOFA Item locator	Locate lost items.	Key tags with buttons, attached to selected items. Every key tag is equipped with radio transmitters for locating each other.
Forget-me-not Electronic calendar	Inform about day and date.	Electronic calendar showing day and date on a display.
Handi Hitta Mobile phone with GPS	Enable simplified phone calls outside home. Guide the user to a specific location. Send text messages with GPS coordinates.	Mobile phone with touch screen, simplified dialing, GPS for orientation to a specified location. Pre-programmed text messages with GPS coordinates to a significant other.
MEDOS Alarm watch	Give regular reminders.	Wrist watch with alarms (sound or vibration).
MEMO day-planner Day planner	Give a sense of time visually and enable time estimation.	Whiteboard chart with a clock in the shape of a light bar. Light point descending every quarter of an hour.
MEMO messenger Talking clock	Give audio time information on request and give spoken reminders.	Portable device connected to a base station. Deliver spoken information about time in analogue form and spoken reminders at preset points in time.
Olympus VN-3500pc Note taker	Record audio.	Common digital voice recorder.
Skeeper Mobile phone with GPS	Enable simplified phone calls outside home, provide a position of user on map for significant other.	Wrist mobile phone with buttons for pre- programmed phone numbers, equipped with auto-answer and GPS. Configuration and localisation are made on a web-site by a significant other.
Smart finder Item locator	Locate lost items.	Remote control device with receivers attached to selected items.
Tentaculus Support system	Give (also repeated) reminders or warnings under preprogrammed terms.	Software program for computer, hardware for communication with e.g. sensors. Provides reminders and warnings regulated by time or sensors at home. The reminders/warnings /confirmations are configured and conditioned to suit the user.

Table 3: Products used in intervention projects P1 and P2 (between 2007-2009)

3.5 INTERVENTION PROCEDURE

The steps included in both of the projects (see Table 4) were formed to resemble the general provision process of AT in a clinical context and are built on a model comprising nine steps that aims at supporting in the provision of AT for persons with dementia (Björneby, Topo & Holthe, 1999). The steps included are: 1) describe the

living situation for the participant, 2) analyse the individual needs of the participant, 3) identify the problem that needs to be solved, 4) identify appropriate technology and alternatives, 5) discuss ethical dilemmas and issues around potential technology, 6) assess and recommend technology, 7) choose solutions and decide, 8) implement the chosen solutions and, finally, 9) assess results.

Step according to Björneby et al. (1999) with additional comments for P1 and P2.	Procedure	Persons involved	Home visit
1. Describe the living situation for the participant, by mapping out his/her abilities, habits, contexts and use of everyday technology.	Semi-structured interview. Basis: OMFAQ*. Questions formed for the studies about habits and use of everyday technology.	Participant, Interviewer Optional: Significant other	No. 1
2. Analyse the individual needs by identifying self-perceived difficulties in the participant's everyday life, related to cognition.	Semi-structured interview. Basis: CAPM** with follow-up questions, questions about temporal and spatial orientation.	Participant, Interviewer Optional: Significant other	No. 2
3. <i>Identify the problems that need to be solved</i> by assessing importance, current performance and satisfaction with the performance of activities that were hindered by the identified difficulty.	Set questions inspired by COPM***. Answers both in own words and with visual analogue scale. Informal conversation about AT for support.	Participant, Interviewer Optional: Significant other	No. 2
4. Identify appropriate technology and alternatives	Discussions of analysed material from steps 1-3. Questions: What modifications (P1) or products (P2) can support the task? Is it feasible generally/in current situation?	Research group Optional: Technician	
5. Discuss ethical dilemmas and issues around potential technology	Ethical discussions within the research group about potential risks related foremostly to safety, integrity or autonomy.	Research group Optional: Technician	_
6. <i>Assess and recommend technology</i> to enable an informed choice	Presentation of potential AT in accordance with described needs, desires and habits, in a way suitable to the participant.	Participant, Interviewer, Significant other	No 3
7. Choose solutions and decide	Discussion about possible AT solutions. The participant makes a decision with varying levels of support from others.	Participant, Interviewer, Significant other	No 3
8. <i>Implement the chosen solutions</i> and ensure a good introduction of the AT.	Provision of AT. Instruction of participant and significant other. Practicing on 1-5 occasions when needed. Follow-up phone call after one week.	Participant, Interviewer Optional: Significant other, Installation engineer	No 4 (+0-5 for practice)
9. <i>Assess results</i> and thereby ensure that the AT works as planned.	Check whether AT works as planned on three occasions (at the times for data collection). Home visits when AT fails.	Participant, Interviewer, Significant other	No 5-7

Table 4: Intervention procedure in P1 and P2

* Older Americans Resources and Services Multidimensional Functional Assessment Questionnaire, OMFAQ (Fillenbaum, 1998)

**Comprehensive Assessment of Prospective Memory, CAPM (Roche et al., 2002)

***Canadian Occupational Performance Measure, COPM (Law et al., 1994)

The research group, referred to in steps 4 and 5 in table 4 included the researcher (EL) and a second interviewer (both registered occupational therapists, with long experience in geriatric rehabilitation), the supervisor (with 20 years of experience as a researcher in the field of the living situation for old people with a specific focus on persons with dementia) and a consultant researcher from the Royal Institute of Technology, KTH (with experience of research focusing on technology for older people). In step 8 in Table 4, the numbers in brackets shows the number of times the author visited the participants in order to be present as support when the participant, and in some cases, the significant other practiced the use of the AT. Mostly, the introductory visit was enough, but especially the use of the mobile phones and orientation support demanded more practice, which resulted in two to five extra home visits. Three assessments were used as a basis during the interviews conducted in the planning of the intervention, before the AT provision in both P1 and P2. These interviews aimed at identifying suitable AT solutions. The Older American Resources and Services Multidimensional Functional Assessment Questionnaire, OMFAQ (Fillenbaum, 1998) a part of the Older American Resources and Services, OARS (Fillenbaum, 1998) focuses on to what extent 24 everyday activities are performed independently. A Swedish version of the OMFAQ (Fillenbaum, 1998), translated by the research team, was used as the basis for an interview about the participant's everyday life (step 1, Table 4). Empirical evidence supports the internal construct validity and predictive validity of the OMFAQ (Haywood, Garratt & Fitzpatrick, 2005).

The Comprehensive Assessment of Prospective Memory, CAPM (Roche, Fleming & Shum, 2002) focuses on to what extent the participant perceives memory-problems in relation to the performance of 39 everyday tasks. The Swedish version of the assessment (Ehrenfors & Gudjonsdottir, 2005) was used as the basis for the interviews in P1 and P2. In this case, the interview aimed at focusing on what difficulties the participant experienced in the everyday life related to the cognitive impairments (step 2, Table 4). Two extra questions were added due to their relevance; to use the ATM (automated teller machine), and to turn off the coffee maker. In the interview about difficulties in everyday life, some questions about time orientation, spatial orientation and the use of everyday technology were added outside the frame of the assessments. Test-retest reliability and internal consistency for the CAPM are within acceptable ranges (Chau, Lee, Fleming, Roche & Shum, 2007).

After the interview about perceived difficulties in everyday life that could be related to cognition, the specific AT support was to be chosen and decided upon. To identify

what tasks or activities in everyday life that could come in question for AT support, the participants were asked to judge how they valued the identified difficult tasks that hindered the activity goal (step 3, Table 4), inspired by the questions included in the Canadian Occupational Performance Measure, COPM (Law et al., 1994). They were asked to first describe in their own words how they assessed the importance, performance and satisfaction with the performance of the difficult task. Thereafter, when possible, the participant used the visual analogue scale for assessing the same factors. COPM has been shown to capture other information relevant for intervention than more standardised instruments (Dedding, Cardol, Eyssen & Beelen, 2004) and has also been shown to provide supportive evidence for convergent and divergent validity (Dedding et al., 2004).

3.6 DATA COLLECTION

The procedures for data collection were conducted in the same way during the two projects. On all occasions in the intervention, field notes were written by the author or the second interviewer and the interviews were audio recorded. The interviews conducted before the provision of AT, based on assessments (see Table 4) and aimed to provide information for the selection of suitable AT solutions, were collected for analysis. The data were included to different extents in all the studies, foremostly in studies 1 and 3.

After the provision of AT, there were three semi-structured interviews at one, three and six months in both intervention projects, after the point in time at which the AT worked as planned. The interviews aimed at examining how the AT was used and experienced by the participants and the significant others. The collected data from after the provision of AT were used in studies 2, 3 and 4.

3.6.1 Interviews

The semi-structured interviews (Kvale, 1996) were conducted in the participant's home. In order to obtain a trustful climate, sufficient time for some small talk (Nygård, 2006) and a cup of coffee was set aside for the home visits. The questions in the interviews were developed to be as concrete as possible to enable the participants to provide rich answers (Lloyd et al., 2006; Nygård, 2006). Questions that were of a more abstract nature were sometimes changed slightly for participants who could not understand these most abstract questions (Nygård, 2006). In one case, one significant

other also helped the interviewer to rephrase questions in order to make them easier for the participant with aphasia to understand.

When the participants chose to let the significant other participate during the interview, the significant other could, in some cases, provide support; their presence indicated that everything was under control, which facilitated for the participants when answering the questions. This has been recognised in previous research related to persons with dementia (Pesonen et al., 2011). The design of the intervention that implied that the participant was present when the significant other was interviewed by the interviewer enabled the interviewer to capture how the participant viewed the opinions of the significant other by listen to the upcoming discussions. These discussions were judged by the research team as making an important contribution to the data. When differing views were identified the interviewers asked additional questions in order to better understand both views. The importance of capturing both views in the interviews has been emphasised previously (Nygård, 2006; Pesonen et al., 2011). In the cases in which the significant others had to be interviewed by phone, the responses to the interview were written down during the conversation.

The interviews conducted after the provision of the specific AT served as data in studies 2, 3 and 4 and included two parts. First, there was a discussion about how the AT had worked since last time. In this discussion both the participant and the significant other were asked to contribute. They were also encouraged to describe episodes, experience of using the AT, or other experiences related to the use of the AT. Their expectations before the provision of the AT were read to them, and they were asked whether the AT had met their expectations and they were also asked to exemplify in what way they felt that the expectations had or had not been met. They were also asked to explain how they used the AT during an ordinary day. In the second part of the session, a semi-structured interview was conducted. They were asked to describe whether they perceived changes in: activity performance outside or inside the home, social contacts, safety, independence, confidence and sense of control, which they could relate to the use of the AT. Irrespective of whether they did or did not perceive any changes, they were asked to describe their perceptions further. Open questions requiring a great deal of explanatory responses were avoided since they have been shown to be difficult to answer (Nygård, 2006).

3.6.2 Field notes

Field notes (Polit & Hungler, 1995) were written after or during all contacts with the participant, the significant other and also in the contacts with the company that provided the AT. The field notes comprised mainly of observational notes, for example, reports of observations during home visits and reports from conversations had outside the interview with participants/significant others at home, during phone calls and e-mail conversations. The correspondence between the researcher team and the AT companies, when referring to a specific case, was also included in the field notes. The field notes could also include comments relating to observations or conversations or to methodological issues and the researcher's personal reflections were also written down. Since the phone interviews were not audio recorded, the field notes for these events were written in even more detail in order to capture the whole conversation.

3.7 DATA ANALYSIS

In all of the four studies the data for analysis included transcribed audio-recorded semistructured interviews and field notes. The audio-recorded material collected before the provision of the AT was thoroughly listened through and all data that were judged as relevant to the aims of the studies were transcribed verbatim. All audio recorded material after the provision of the AT was transcribed verbatim. Since the assessments were conducted within the audio-recorded interviews, the spoken answers to the questions included in the instruments formed part of the data analysis together with the filled-in assessment documentation.

3.7.1 Study 1 and 4

In studies 1 and 4, content analysis was applied to the data as described by Graneheim and Lundman (2004). In the first step, the analyses of the data in studies 1 and 4 were very similar to each other. The data (transcribed interviews, field notes and e-mail conversations) were thoroughly read to find and identify all of the difficulties in the everyday life that could be judged as being related to the specific cognitive impairment of the individual (study 1) or to find features of the AT or the perception of the AT that influenced the use of the AT (study 4).

3.7.1.1 Study 1

In the next step in study 1, a matching procedure was conducted between the AT in focus (Tentaculus, see Table 3) and the difficult tasks identified. To perform this

procedure a tool was required that could support the analysis of which functionalities that were needed in the AT to support the difficult task. Since no tool designed to perform such analysis was found, it was designed within the study. To design this tool, a content analysis of material collected during the implementation of the AT was conducted. The data in this step consisted of field notes and e-mail communication between the research team and the AT company and within the research team. The analysis identified the functionalities needed for the AT to provide support in tasks reported as difficult by the participants. Thereafter, the identified functionalities were coded and sorted into content areas according to the features of the data. This process resulted in four steps included in a process of how this type of modifiable AT should react to support the specified task: 1) receive information, 2) deliver information, 3) confirm information, and 4) additional actions. The four steps comprised the ATsupport process which can be viewed as a generic process for support from modifiable computer-based AT of this type. With the collected material as a basis, questions, judged as requiring answers when matching the AT with a specific task, were designed for every step.

With the designed questions included in the *AT support process* the match was conducted focusing on whether the AT could support the targeted difficult task and to what extent.

To validate the findings in the above three steps, consensus was sought, influenced by the Delphi method (Murphy, Black & Lamping, 1998). Two assessors, experienced in working with this specific AT in research, answered questions concerning whether each of the identified difficult tasks or activities could be supported by the AT. The author discussed the responses individually with the assessors in a structured manner to achieve an understanding of the underlying reasoning.

In a last step the difficult tasks were sorted into one of two categories dependent on whether the AT could provide the desired support or not. Sub-categories showing tasks in which the AT could provide sufficient support were sorted in accordance with how the AT received the information to react upon. The sub-categories showing tasks in which the AT could not provide sufficient support were sorted according to why the support was judged as not being possible to provide.

3.7.1.2 Study 4

To be able to analyse the collected data in terms of usability and usefulness, the first step was to operationalise those concepts into manageable definitions for the purpose of this study. Using Nielsen's (1993) term of usability as a basis, the definition of usability for this study was: how features of the AT promote and impede the performance of tasks that have been identified as hindering the achievement of his/her goals in daily living. For the analysis in this study, usefulness was also defined using the terms of usefulness from Nielsen (1993) as a basis: whether the user achieves his/her goals - that is, to perform one or more valued activities or activities in general – and his/her expected gains, when the use of the AT takes place in the relevant context of use in the performance of the task that has been identified as hindering the achievement of his/her goals in daily living.

Goals related to valued activities and goals related to the task that hindered performance of the valued activities were separated, since it was judged as possible that even if a goal related to the task was achieved this did not automatically result in the goal of performing a valued activity being achieved. This perspective was influenced by Norman (2005) who stated that it is of importance to consider the *comprehensive* activities and goals and not only the small procedure or the task when designing for usability. Data about the users' desired goals, their expected gains and about the tasks identified as hindering were retrieved from data collected before the provision of AT. In the next step, with data about desired goals and expected gains as a basis, data collected after provision of the AT related to the use of the AT were analysed with support from predetermined codes, which for example were named "promoting feature", "impeding feature", "context" and "user experience". Meaning units with data related to the predetermined codes were extracted from interviews and field notes in order to identify experiences of features in each AT device. This procedure enabled an analysis of how features promoted or impeded tasks in the relevant context of use according to the experiences of the AT in both projects. The identified experiences were condensed to 100 features that were judged to either promote or impede the performance of tasks.

To examine the usefulness of the AT, analysis focused on whether the users' activity goals were reached, and whether their expected gains were achieved and how the features, judged as promoting and impeding the hindering tasks, influenced their goals and expected gains. At this point, eight themes were formed and named in relation to the content.

3.7.2 Study 2 and 3

In studies 2 and 3, the focus was on how the participants and the significant others experienced the AT and what it meant to them in their everyday life and, in study 3,

over time. The transcribed data were analysed with a constant comparative approach as described in Grounded Theory (Glaser & Strauss, 1967).

In a first step, the interviews and the field notes were arranged chronologically. In study 3, there was a large amount of text, since the material included transcribed interviews and field notes from both before and after the provision. To reduce the material, and before the actual coding, the next step in the analysis for study 3, summaries were written very close to the data in which many long relevant quotes were included. In the next step in both studies 2 and 3, coding of the data was performed and a first preliminary categorisation was conducted. In this next step, comparisons were made between cases and within the cases in relation to the aim, between the participant and the significant other (studies 2 and 3) and between different points in time (study 3) which is suggested by Glaser and Strauss (1967). Notes were written during this process with the purpose of capturing the author's thoughts at the time (Glaser & Strauss, 1967). New questions, inductively derived from the data, were raised and comparisons were made between the coded material and the raw data.

Derived from the comparisons, categories were elaborated and formed in a back and forth process, and the categories were preliminary named close to the data. All the authors participated in this process and discussed the finding and the properties of the categories. Before the categories were finalised the original data were read through and compared again with the emerged categories in order to check whether all relevant data had been captured within the categories, and that no contradictions between original data and the analysed material existed. The categories were then finally reduced and named. The findings were interpreted (Borell, Nygård, Asaba, Gustavsson & Hemmingsson, 2012) to enable a better understanding of the experiences perceived by the participants and their significant others.

4 FINDINGS

The findings in the four studies included in this thesis will be presented here and will focus on the aim of the thesis, that is, to illuminate different aspects that influence whether persons with dementia or stroke become or do not become users of AT for cognitive support to achieve anticipated goals in everyday life. The first section presents primarily findings from study 1 and describes whether support that actually was needed and desired was available for the potential users. The second section presents findings from study 2 and, in particular, study 3, and it focuses on the significant junctures that were of importance for participants to become users of AT. The third section shows how the participants and the significant others could benefit from being users of the AT according to findings in studies 2 and 3. The fourth section describes, with support from findings in study 4, how the features in a number of AT promoted or impeded the performance of difficult tasks and the participants' goal achievement, that is, the usability and usefulness of the AT.

4.1 POSSIBLE SUPPORT AND DESIRED SUPPORT

In study 1, the features in a specific AT product (Tentaculus, see Table 3) were assessed as to whether they had the potential to support the performance of tasks, identified as difficult by the participants. According to the findings in study 1, the specific AT was judged as being able to provide support to a varying degree in 29 of the 65 tasks that were identified as difficult in everyday life by the persons who had experienced a stroke.

It was judged that the AT, with support from the calendar, could inform about day and date and provide prospective reminders (in terms of voice, text or light) customised to a varying degree to the user. The support was found to be most efficient when the reminder was to be used regularly, for example, for taking medicine.

By using sensors in the AT, the support was judged to be most appropriate when the AT provided support for the completion of an already initiated task, like reminding to turn off the cooker. It was, however, also judged as being very feasible to make use of reminders associated with a specific place or action, for example; a reminder to take along one's wallet when the installed sensors registered movements close to the entrance and it was assumed that the user was about to leave the home.

Among those 65 difficult tasks that had been identified by the participants, the specific AT was judged as supportive in tasks mainly related to warnings and reminders connected to household tasks (e.g. a reminder to turn off the cooker) or to health-related activities (e.g. reminders about exercising). In addition, the AT was also judged as able to provide support in some tasks related to keeping social contacts.

In study 1, approximately half (36/65) of the activities and tasks that had been identified as difficult were judged as not possible to support by the specific AT. These tasks were related to communicating, tracking items, handling technology and complex activities that included many decisions by the individuals in relation to the situation, for example, making dinner or playing cards.

When the participants in studies 1 and 2 who all had experienced a stroke, chose tasks for AT support among the 29 possible tasks, only 11 tasks were chosen, that is, only a third of the tasks were judged as highly prioritised in relation to personal goals and therefore suitable to attend to according to the participants. The chosen support was related to safety, health and social contacts. The goals related to the chosen support often had a social dimension, for example; a desire to decrease other persons' worries about safety issues, or to reduce other persons' burden of caring. Interestingly, tasks related to keeping things in order at home, such as remembering to turn off water taps or to flush the toilet were not chosen for intervention.

For the participants in study 3, who were more mobile and also had the possibility to choose an AT for support more freely than the participants in studies 1 and 2, the desired AT support also included services related to activities outside the home, such as being safe when outdoors, and being confident enough to leave home in a safe and efficient manner. The social dimensions identified in the participants' goals in study 3 mainly related to the possibility to come into contact with family members.

4.2 BECOMING A USER OF ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY

On the participants' way towards becoming users of AT, four junctures were identified in study 3 that were of significance regarding whether the participants came to use the AT regularly in their everyday life or not. These junctures were also identified in study 2. The junctures were chronologically ordered, that is, they appeared in the same order for the participants. The space of time between the junctures differed, however. The first juncture was identified in study 3 as *to make the decision to use AT as support*, which occurred when the participants were in the situation in which they had to make a conscious decision as to whether they wanted to use a specific AT as support for a difficult task related to cognition. Two conditions for the decision were identified which, if they were met, increased the possibility for the participants to use the AT regularly. The first condition was that the task which was intended to be supported by the AT was experienced as difficult by the participant him/herself and not imposed on them by another person. In the case when AT was chosen in order to support a task viewed as difficult for the participant only by, for example, the significant other, the findings showed that the AT was less used, or not used at all by the participant. These findings were supported by findings in study 2.

The second condition which increased the possibility to use the AT regularly and shown in study 3 was that the task, or the goals connected to it, should be viewed as important and highly valued by the participants. When the task or the anticipated goals were not valued highly enough it was less likely that the use of the AT became a regular occurrence.

Both studies 3 and 4 showed that when an AT that the significant others could also gain from was chosen, for example decreased worries, the likeliness that it would be used regularly by the participant increased, since the significant others were seen to be more involved and active in the use of the AT.

The next significant juncture was identified in the findings of study 3 some time after the decision to try the AT had been made. At this juncture, the participants had *to make adjustments in their routines to include the AT* in their everyday life. How these adjustments were made influenced whether the participants started using the AT or not. Both in studies 2 and 3, the findings showed that the participants and in some cases also the significant others, were seen to have developed strong determination to make these adjustments.

Even if some participants felt confused at times at the beginning of their interaction with the AT, the findings in both studies 2 and 3 showed that, in most cases, they continued to try to understand and learn more about the AT. After a while the sense of confusion disappeared and the features that were perceived as a strain to begin with became understood and accepted. After a varying length of time for each person, the routines had become part of their everyday life. Findings in both studies 2 and 3 showed how routines were developed by the participants and the significant others, which enabled the participants to perform the tasks more efficiently and with a higher degree of control than before. The development of new routines was described by some participants as a prerequisite for being able to perform the chosen activities.

At the third significant juncture the question of whether *to trust the AT* or not, and to what extent, was in focus according to findings in study 3. Initially, when the participants developed routines for including the AT and became familiarised with it, at the same time they learned to predict its actions. After a period of use, the participants in study 3 expressed whether they trusted the AT or not, and the findings showed how this trust was related to the predictability of the AT. If they did not trust the AT, this matter overshadowed all other concerns and there was a significant risk that the participant stopped using the AT. The participants who had experienced unpredictable AT expressed how it was crucial for them to be able to trust the support. Some participants explained that due to their cognitive impairments it was even more crucial that the AT worked as intended, since they perceived that the impairments made them more vulnerable to unpredictability. The most significant reason for not trusting the AT was faulty AT. The importance of trust in the AT was not as evident in the findings of study 2.

At the fourth and last significant juncture the question of whether the participant perceived a feeling of having enhanced capacity when using the AT was in focus. According to the findings in study 3, there was a strong relationship between whether this point was reached and how the previous significant junctures had been overcome, that is, on what grounds the decision to use the AT was made, how the participants' routines were adjusted and to what extent the participants trusted the AT. The feeling of enhanced capacity was related to the participants' experience of themselves as being in control and being confident that they could handle the tasks in focus for the AT support. This enhanced capacity was illustrated, both in studies 2 and 3, by strategies, developed by the participants in order to allow the performance of the task. This also resulted in some of the participants even using their AT less frequently at the end of the project compared to at the beginning. When the routines had become manifest, some participants reported that they even thought that they would be able to do without the AT. They were, however, at the same time aware of their dependence on the AT to perform the tasks and of the vulnerability of their newly achieved feeling of capacity. The findings in study 3 show that the feelings of enhanced capacity could be absent, even if the task was performed as planned. It was indicated that this lack of feeling of capacity was related to the fact that the AT was connected to either the expected goal having decreased in value over time, which made the fact that the tasks was now performed more efficiently somewhat less meaningful, or to the fact that the task was performed well enough without the support. Another reason for an absence of feeling

of capacity even if the tasks were performed as planned was shown in study 2, when the significant other had taken on a more leading role in the use of the AT and still had the responsibility of reminding and encouraging the participant when the reminder was heard.

4.3 INFLUENCES OF ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY IN EVERYDAY LIFE

Both studies 2 and 3 aimed at examining how AT could influence the everyday lives of both persons with stroke or AD and their significant others and what this influence meant to them. The changes in everyday life could not be observed from the outside in all cases, some of the changes were more related to how the participants perceived the quality of the performance of their valued activities.

The findings in study 3 clearly showed how time and effort was saved, how worries and stress had decreased, and how their feeling of safety had increased. How they benefitted from these new perceptions in their activities was not the same for all of the participants.

The mobile phones for instance, could infuse courage into both the participant and the significant other in enabling the participant to perform activities that were otherwise viewed as too risky, for example to go for a walk or run in the woods. For one person, this activity meant peace of mind, an opportunity to gather strength for the challenges in everyday life. For another person, running in the woods meant that he could feel independent for a couple of hours a day, instead of, as in every other activity, being guided by his wife. In some cases, in both studies 2 and 3, it was evident how the AT reminders encouraged the participants to take their medicine or to perform their planned exercise. For example, the exercise became more frequent and in study 2 it was shown that the significant others felt alleviated when the AT, as the significant others put it, backed them up and helped them to encourage the participant to exercise. Also the AT for home surveillance could support physical health (study 3). When the participants knew that everything was under control at home, their worries decreased and they could go out for a healthy walk in a relaxed way instead of having a constant stressful feeling that he or she should go home to check that the appliances were turned off. For the same reason, visits to friends were less stressful, when the AT for home surveillance was used.

AT for reminders could also support social activities, but in a different way; by encouraging the participants to call friends and relatives, which also positively influenced their social contacts. In one case from study 2, when the participant felt insecure due to speech difficulties connected to a stroke, the encouragements provided by the AT were the starting point for reshaping the participant's network of friends and acquaintances.

The use of item locators enabled the participants to make both the searching for the items and the leaving home more efficient which reduced stress to a great extent. It also made it easier to plan their time e.g. when catching the bus.

Findings in studies 2 and 3 showed that the fact that the participants gained confidence in the task enabled them, to a variable extent, to recover responsibilities in these tasks, for example related to medication or home surveillance. When strong routines for e.g. medication were formed and the participants thereby gained control of the task, the participants took over the responsible for the task from the significant others. Although it had become an extra responsibility, the participants' worries and stress decreased and they felt satisfied that they could alleviate the burden from the significant other in some tasks. There were also findings in study 2 demonstrating how a couple became collaborators in the mission to use the AT to be encouraged to call relatives instead of having arguments about it. This transfer of responsibilities showed that the participants were able to take charge of the tasks and this was expressed for example as creating a feeling of pride (study 2). There were also examples in study 2 when the significant other could not trust the participant to initiate a task, but instead, it was possible to transfer the responsibility from the significant other to the AT, and this was describes by them as a relief.

Even if the shaping of routines was mostly a means to be able to perform a valued activity, the routines themselves could also be perceived as valuable. It was explained in study 2 how a couple had lost the rhythm of the days and weeks when the participant experienced the stroke. In their case the regular daily reminders provided a structure that they could form their other everyday activities around.

4.4 USABILITY AND USEFULNESS OF ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY

Study 4 focused on aspects of usability and usefulness of the AT used in the previous studies, that is, how the features in the AT promoted or impeded the accomplishment of the difficult tasks (usability) and how the users could reach their goals with support from the AT (usefulness). The goals identified before the provision of AT for both groups together were defined either as the actual performance of a valued activity or as

expected gains in terms of achieving increased safety, saved time and effort, enhanced control/assurance, increased independence, reduced stress and embarrassment connected to the task performance.

In study 4, eight themes were formed according to what usability aspects the features of the AT were experienced as either promoting or impeding with regard to the performance of the task. Three of the themes were connected to the use of the AT during the performance of the difficult task. Two themes that identified promoting features were related to the possibility to receive *constant access to information*, which increased the assurance and enabled the user to use the information provided to perform valued activities, and to the possibility to receive *recurrent reminders*, which supported developments of routines and thereby enabled the participants to perform valued activities more frequently and punctually and with decreased amount of worry. The third theme related to how *inappropriate design of buttons* could impede the performance of the task and, due to the performance of the task.

Five themes were connected to how the AT and the context were prepared and maintained by the participant, the significant other or the AT professionals in order to become supportive and in a next step, whether the goals were achieved. The themes were related to the *significant others' determination and ability to handle technology*, whether *the AT was charged*, and *how the AT was customised* for its intended use. One theme was connected to whether *the AT was accessible in the right situation*, which demanded different features in stationary and mobile AT. The last theme was also connected to the utility of the AT and showed how *faulty AT* increased worries and distrust and impeded the performance of a task.

There were aspects identified within these themes that influenced the usefulness of the AT. For example, even if a difficult task was performed with the support of the AT, there were cases when the support was perceived as stressful or irritating. This meant that even if the AT was usable, the expected gain defined as decreased stress was not achieved and it could be viewed as less useful. This could also result in the task not being performed at all or being delayed.

When the AT had an inappropriate design to promote the full performance of a task, the participant could sometimes make concessions regarding his/her desires and decide that the AT was supportive enough, that is, the AT could be judged as having impeding features but nevertheless be perceived as useful. This can be exemplified by when the

participant preferred to remove a difficult key lock on a mobile phone to enable phone calls even if it resulted in more inadvertent calls.

An adequate individualised support, e.g. in the form of a reminder for a specific appointment, could more easily become a more non-supportive reminder than a more general support when circumstances were changed. This inaccuracy risked decreasing the usefulness of the AT, and, in some cases, also decreasing its level of safety. When the AT did not work as expected it did not always affect the performance of the task, but could have other consequences. For example, when an AT for home surveillance did not work it provided the same information to the user as if it worked and all appliances were turned off, and the participant could go on using the AT without knowing it was faulty. However, it clearly decreased safety and usefulness. The AT could also have less capacity than anticipated in comparison with similar products, for example limited coverage for some mobile phones. Even if it was not faulty, such a feature was very impeding, and jeopardised the usefulness and the safety of the AT. Even if these examples were connected to the utility of the AT, they also affected the usability and the usefulness of the AT.

5 GENERAL DISCUSSION

5.1 DISCUSSIONS OF FINDINGS

The overall aim of this thesis is to expand the knowledge base for a better understanding of how persons diagnosed with dementia or stroke become users of AT for cognitive support in everyday life. A number of aspects were identified that contributed to whether the participant became a user of the AT and three of these aspects will be further discussed in this section. In the last part of this section, the future for AT as cognitive support will be discussed.

5.1.1 The achievement of anticipated goals

The first aspect that contributed to whether the participants became users of the AT was shown in study 3. This was two-fold, firstly it concerned the fact that the activity in which the participant wanted support, was highly valued and needed by the participant, and secondly, it was related to the task which hindered the person from performing the activity – and which the AT intended to support - being experienced as difficult by the participant.

These findings are in accordance with previous research which suggests that individual desires and needs are crucial for whether to use the AT or not (e.g. Goodman et al., 2002; Krantz, 2012; Rosenberg, Kottorp & Nygård, 2012b; Scherer, 2002; Wey, 2004). The extent to which the individual's own desire to perform a specific activity highly influenced the willingness to make use of the AT was illustrated by findings from study 4. There were participants who chose to use the AT despite the fact that it did not work as anticipated which resulted in e.g. inadvertent calls or unnecessary reminders. These findings show that a task can have such a high priority that the AT support is accepted and used even if it only supports the person to a limited extent, which has been described previously (Eftring, 1999; Krantz, 2012). In those cases when the task was highly valued, the findings in study 3 showed how participants made efforts to learn to use the AT, which supports previous research (Larsson Lund, Lövgren Engström & Lexell, 2012).

It has been proposed that AT for persons with cognitive impairment should be designed to be intuitive and not to require new routines to be developed (Boman et al. 2009, Rosenberg, 2009 et al, 2012b), which of course is beneficial and to be preferred. However, the findings in studies 2, 3 and 4 show that there are situations in which the user both wants and is able to adjust to the AT, in order to be able to use it even though he/she has cognitive impairments, and even if it demands an effort in terms of learning and developing new routines, on their part. These findings cannot be seen as representative of a large population or possible to generalise, still the preference of designing AT which needs no learning should not be taken as an absolute prerequisite, since such a perspective could hinder the development of useful AT.

The findings in both studies 2 and 3 showed how the participants paid close attention to people around them when they made their decisions about what task to support, even if the goal itself was not explicitly targeting the social context, for example, being able to estimate time was a way of avoiding people having to wait for you and, further, knowing day and date was a prerequisite for not being viewed as stupid. Findings in studies 2 and 3 imply that the AT was and can be used purposefully to reduce stigma that derive from cognitive impairments and provide examples of how the participants were enabled to act more "normally" with the AT than without it in a social context. These findings are of great importance since previous research has shown that AT risks being perceived as stigmatising for the user (Cahill et al., 2007; Karlsson, Axelsson, Zingmark & Sävenstedt, 2011; Larsson Lund & Nygård, 2003; Robinson, Brittain, Lindsay, Jacksson & Olivier, 2009; Rosenberg, 2009). The experiences from the interventions, which showed that most participants viewed the AT as possibly useful for themselves, can be seen as examples of the AT not being stigmatising.

Previous research related to use and non-use of AT in general has acknowledged how people, not only the closest family, influence the goal setting related to AT (Karlsson et al. 2011; Louise-Bender Pape, Kim & Weiner, 2002; Wessels et al. 2003). The fact that people around them were considered to such a great extent during goal-setting indicates that behaving in a socially acceptable way and staying connected to other people are important factors for becoming users of AT and they are important considerations influencing the intervention.

The findings in studies 2 and 3 showed that set anticipated goals related to social gains such as maintaining social contacts and even enabling the social network to expand could be supported by the AT and this is of great value, since both stroke and

AD has a negative influence on social contacts (Carlsson et al., 2004; Holst & Hallberg, 2003). Other anticipated goals met by the AT were related to increased control, efficiency and safety and the AT could also reduce stress and worries in the tasks that enabled the performance of valued activities. These findings support previous findings from other intervention studies that AT can support increased safety and control (Cahill et al., 2007; Rasquin, et al., 2007).Further, the findings from studies 2 and 3 showed that the AT could enable the participant to regain former responsibilities and also convey courage to the participants to go to places and perform activities viewed as hazardous. These findings suggest that AT might have the potential to make a positive change to, for example, feelings of control, security and autonomy, which all are aspects acknowledged as commonly affected in early stages of dementia according to a review by Steeman et al. (2005) as well as in the event of stroke (Mukherjee, Levin & Heller, 2006). Also persons who experienced fear of being a burden (Clare et al., 2005) could be positively affected to some extent according to findings in studies 2 and 3. The new feelings of being capable, proud and courageous which were reported by some participants indicate that AT also has the potential to empower its users. One experience from the interventions in the present studies was that a number of participants were hesitant to try the AT due to their belief that they were not capable of using it and that they were sometimes encouraged to try the AT when they heard how other persons had benefited from their use of it. These findings might possibly be of use by clinicians in encouraging clients to try AT. There might be a positive value in this if the potential user is knowledgeable that other people in a similar situation have used it and benefited from it.

5.1.2 The engagement of family members

The second aspect of importance that contributed to becoming a user of AT in the present studies was the engagement of family members. Their importance has been acknowledged in previous studies focusing on AT provision (Dawe, 2005; Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Larsson Lund et al., 2011; Louise-Bender Pape, et al., 2002; Nochajski, Tomita & Mann, 1996; Rosenberg & Nygård 2011; Wessels et al., 2003; Wielandt & Strong, 2000).

Family members, in studies 2 and 3 as well as in previous research (Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Nochajski et al., 1996; Rosenberg & Nygård, 2011; Wessels et al., 2003; Wielandt & Strong, 2000), were often involved, to some extent, in the decisions

made concerning choosing the AT solution. They were even more actively involved by encouraging the participant to use the AT and also in customising the AT. This type of involvement has also been acknowledged in previous research (deJoode et al., 2010; Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Larsson Lund et al., 2011; Wessels et al., 2003; Wielandt & Strong, 2000). Less acknowledged, however, has been how significant others can take a very active part in the development of the family's routines for enabling the use of AT, which was demonstrated in studies 2 and 3. Their deep involvement made a very crucial contribution at this important juncture for the participants to become AT users and should be highlighted since routines can be viewed as "...a necessary pathway, through which persons find their way back to the participation in everyday activities..." (Kielhofner, 2008, p. 59). Since routines are of great importance in getting back to participation in everyday activities it would be very beneficial if clinicians could support significant others who want to take part in this process, by advising and discussing with them, together with the potential user of the AT (the person with cognitive impairment), how these routines could be formed, given that the potential users of the AT see their family's involvement as positive.

In the present studies, the significant others were actively involved, in terms of discussing solutions and taking action, in all eight themes presented in study 4 as being important for the use of the AT. The findings showed clearly, for example, that the significant others' part in enabling the use of AT connected to the Internet or the mobile network cannot be overestimated. It was evident that AT connected to the Internet or the mobile network increased the necessity for the significant others to be a link to the world outside due to the complex tasks that arose in terms of e.g. checking the AT signal or filling up the mobile phone account with money. It is of great importance that clinicians consider this need for extra support and extra efforts from the significant others when planning for provision of support.

As findings in study 4 showed, the significant others' involvement can be both considerable and can be related to many areas that influence the AT use, even areas which the primary user - the person with cognitive impairment - does not come in contact with to any significant extent. These findings imply that the AT should not only suit the user who has a cognitive impairment. It is important to consider that a prerequisite for the primary user to achieve set goals is that issues of usability for the significant others are also considered in the design and implementation of the AT, for example enabling them to customise the AT. It is not unlikely that the significant other is relatively old and thereby has limited eyesight, hearing and dexterity and might also

have limited experience of using new technology, and these aspects have to be accounted for when designing and customising products for this user group.

5.1.3 The influence of trust

The third aspect of importance that contributes to becoming a user of AT was elicited particularly in studies 3 and 4, and is related to trust and safety. In the eight themes in study 4 that represented different areas of importance for the use of the AT, there were a significant number of features that could impede the task performance such as, inappropriate design of buttons or limited mobile phone signal. The findings clearly showed that the influence of these impediments affected the users' trust in the AT which in a next step could jeopardise the use of the AT. For example, when the AT on occasion did not deliver the anticipated support, there was a risk that the user was hesitant in trusting it, and, in a next step, stopped using it. The distrust in a specific feature of the AT could result in restricted use of it which made it less useful. The importance of trust was emphasised by some participants in study 3 who described how their dementia disease increased the need to be able to trust in the AT working as planned. This need to trust the AT might be related to how other participants, both in studies 2 and 3, described that they had become dependent on their AT. It might be possible to explain their views as it being necessary to be able to rely on the item you have become dependent on to feel safe and in control.

Their experiences might be connected to how Lawton and Nahemow (1973) described how people with impaired competencies have been acknowledged as especially sensitive to their environment, and in this case, the AT is both a part of the environment and a tool with which to handle the environment.

Previous studies found concerning the process of becoming users of AT in general do not address the issue of trust (Kintsch & DePaula, 2002; Ripat & Strock, 2004). It could possibly be the case that persons with cognitive impairment fear that they cannot solve problems that might occur when the AT does not work as planned, both when it comes to accomplishing the task it should have been used for, and to arranging for the AT to be repaired. The findings support previous research which viewed reliance on the AT, e.g. related to the risks of faulty or unsafe AT or that it did not function as predicted, as reasons for non-use, according to a review by Wielandt and Strong (2000). Some of the AT was intended for the provision of safety to the user. There were two situations identified in the findings in study 4 that were of importance when estimating how the AT could provide safety and thereby prove its usefulness.

One situation identified, showed how the lack of indication from the AT that it was faulty or less able than anticipated (such as having a low signal for the mobile phone), enhanced the risk that the participants thought they were safe but in fact they were not. This scenario can be explained as a person having a high sense of safety in that he /she thinks that everything is under control, but the actual degree of safety can be low since the AT displaying information related to safety is faulty. This hazardous false sense of safety has been described previously in relation to AT provision (Boman, 2009; Starkhammar & Nygård, 2008).

It was also evident that a contrary situation could occur as well, that the participants' actual degree of safety was high, since e.g. the cooker was turned off, but their sense of safety was low since the AT that reminded about turning the cooker off, did not provide information concerning home surveillance on a mobile display and therefore they could not retrieve information about the cooker when they were out. This situation can lead to stress and worries.

In both these situations it is likely that people behave in a way that is logical to their perceived and not to their actual degree of safety, as provided by the AT.

These findings stress the need to take both the *actual safety* and the *sense of safety* into consideration. Even if actual safety and sense of safety can both be achieved separately this is often less beneficial in terms of either increased worries or increased danger, which decreases its usefulness. If both actual safety and sense of safety are accounted for when designing and providing AT, which has been the case in some AT solutions, this would decrease both worries and danger. To accomplish this it is crucial that AT proposed to increase safety is designed to provide the information asked for in relevant contexts of use, that faults or decreased capacity should be indicated to the users and of course, that it is reliable.

5.1.4 Assistive technology in a future perspective

Findings from the four studies included in the thesis and findings from other studies show that technology can support persons diagnosed with AD or stroke in the future both when the support comes from products specially designed for persons with cognitive impairment (e.g. Boman et al., 2010) or from mainstream technology (e.g. Lindén et al., 2011). Irrespective of what type of support product it is of value to identify the prerequisites when considering the future provision of AT, as has been elicited in the present studies.

Firstly, the product itself of course plays a crucial role in whether the AT solution can support the user to achieve the anticipated goals. However, according to findings in study 4, other components in the solution, such as how the AT is introduced, installed, customised and maintained are also of a very high significance in order to make the AT solution work. The quality of those components is directly influenced by how professionals or other people involved are able to prepare for the use of the AT in the person's context. Since the quality of the support provided by the AT is very reliant on those components and, in some cases, they are even a prerequisite for the use of the AT, it might be fruitful for companies that focus on cognitive support, to view the product itself as a part of a package that should include solutions not only for installation and modification, but also for how to introduce the AT to a user with limited cognitive capacity both in relation to the use of its services and in relation to customising it. It might also include an introduction to persons with limited technological knowledge (as a user with cognitive impairment or an elderly significant other). For example, manuals for the target group were asked for in study 4 and also previously (Lundberg, Sandström & Keijer, 2006; Mallenius, Rossi & Tuunainen, 2007).

The extra service of related support, prepared by the product companies and administered by, for example, occupational therapists might be the one factor that distinguishes solutions of AT for cognitive support. Focusing on the variety of potential users in the process in this way, that is, having a user-centred approach not only in terms of the design of the actual product but also for the surrounding support, would probably increase the usefulness of the AT and include more user groups, which is in line with the concept of inclusive design (Coleman, 2000; Keates et al., 2006). One way of applying a user-centred approach in the design process is to involve the users in e.g. identifying unsatisfied needs in the technology, as suggested by Essén and Östlund (2011), in this case, perhaps also in the surrounding support. When mainstream technology is provided, the experiences from the two interventions

imply that there is an increased risk that the surrounding support is not taken into consideration by the production company, which might increase the need for a greater effort during the implementation by the user, the significant others and the professionals, e.g. the occupational therapists. If the future brings a greater focus on

47

inclusive design for mainstream technology in general, it might be possible to reduce the effort for those involved.

The second prerequisite elicited in the present studies that influences whether the AT will be used or not is related to the person's values, goals, underlying capacity and the social and physical environment, which are of importance in guiding all occupational choices (Kielhofner, 2008). This can be illustrated in studies 2 and 3, in which both the AT itself and the context of use made demands on the participants. The participants were motivated to make an effort to adjust to the AT and the context in order to make use of the AT, often together with a significant other.

Further, most of the participants in the studies included in the thesis were able to perform their valued activities. Their need of AT was instead related to initiating the activities or feeling safe enough to perform them. The AT appeared to become a type of facilitator, which has been described by Öhman and Nygård (2005) as a key, that is, a crucial factor in the context that creates opportunities for and facilitates the performance of valued activities.

Related to those findings and to previous research, (e.g. Scherer, 2012; Wessels et al., 2003); there are reasons to suggest that having the cognitive abilities needed, being motivated and being surrounded by supportive persons is paramount in the use of the AT, and further, that the usefulness of the support is highly dependent on e.g. how the individual's goals, desires and abilities are taken into consideration in the AT provision process and during the continued use of the AT at follow-ups. How these significant, promoting aspects are possible to combine with the expectations from society of increased safety, decreased costs and increased effectiveness might be an important issue for future research.

It is also important to consider that according to study 1 and to previous research (van den Heuvel, Jowitt & McIntyre, 2012; Lauriks et al., 2007), there are important tasks or activities that cannot be supported by any AT today. There is continuous technological development and many of those longed for AT solutions exist now or in the near future. There are, however, still tasks or activities that seem difficult to support due to their more complex structure, as for example, activities connected to maintaining a social life or connected to running a household, which were identified in study 1. There have been attempts in the research of a more experimental design (Lancioini et al., 2010; LoPresti, Simpson, Kirsch, Schreckenghost & Hayashi, 2008) to support e.g. activities which

include many tasks or steps, such as preparing food. No studies have been found, however, that show whether that type of support has been useful to a user in the everyday life. However, we did not earlier foresee all the AT solutions we have today, and what solutions there will be in the future are as hard to predict. Hopefully, this thesis has provided some new knowledge within the field and thereby increased the possibility for future AT to become more usable and useful for the users with cognitive impairment and their families.

5.2 DISCUSSION OF METHODOLOGY

The studies all adopted an explorative approach to contribute new knowledge for a better understanding of how a person becomes a user of AT. The most important findings from the studies can serve as ideas for further testing and refinement in new intervention studies focusing on the use of AT in everyday life, and in the practice field of AT provision to persons who experience cognitive impairments. For example, it was shown that to become a user of the AT it was of great importance that the task intended to be supported by the AT is not solely identified as difficult, but is also connected to a valued goal that the potential user has a desire to achieve. That is, the AT should enable the person to achieve the goal, not only to perform the task. The importance of considering the social and physical context from the perspective of the user in a wide sense when making decisions about the AT was also illuminated. Two crucial factors were identified: the significant others' efforts to enable the use of the AT (in terms of either preparing the AT use or supporting routines connected to it) and the matter of trust in the AT (in terms of predictability and reliability). The questions for the "Assistive Technology Process" in study 1 might be supportive when modifiable, context-aware AT is provided and the eight themes identified in study 4 might be useful in avoiding obstacles during the implementation of AT for cognitive support in general. During the first period of time after the provision of AT it might be helpful to consider how to support the users as purposefully as possible at the significant junctures identified in study 3. There is, however, a need to look further into the transferability of the findings, considering the small sample.

In the studies included in the thesis it was seen as crucial to capture the experiences of the actual users, both regarding the participants who had cognitive impairment and their significant others. To allow especially the participants to describe their thoughts in a conversational way (Nygård, 2006; Hubbard et al., 2003), the interviewer asked as

49

concrete questions as possible during the interviews and more abstract questions were followed up by pragmatic questions. In some cases, the questions were reshaped by the interviewer or the significant other to suit the specific participant during the interview. This way to reshape questions during the interview was however not optimal. There was a risk that the questions unintentionally captured another aspect than planned. Since e.g. the participants who had aphasia provided important information with gestures and face expressions, thorough field notes which included information retrieved from gestures and facial expressions were written directly after the home visits. The discussed AT was always present during the interviews to facilitate the conversation and to remain focused on the subject (Nygård, 2006).

Other difficulties related to the interviews, which could reduce the amount of data or jeopardise its quality were for example, the participants' difficulties in recalling important information. It was sometimes possible to discuss the subject later on and at that time capture the information, or, the participant could turn to the significant other for memory support.

There were occasions when a participant could respond in a way that the interviewer perceived as somewhat arbitrary or impromptu, and the interviewer became uncertain whether the answer was actually grounded in the participant's opinions and experiences. To overcome this uncertainty, the interviewer asked probing questions in order to further investigate the opinions and experiences. When it was difficult to grasp how the participant had retrieved the opinion, the answer was treated as less valid until the participant provided richer information, perhaps in another interview.

To collect data by interviewing persons with cognitive impairments has become more common since the 1990s (Beard, 2004) and the previously described risk of acquiring less valid data has been modified. Today, research has shown that experiences related to the person's own state of well-being or regarding quality of life can be viewed as valid (Sands, Ferreira, Stewart, Brod & Yaffe, 2004). Interviews with persons with dementia, alone or with a significant other, have, for example, been conducted in a study examining technology use in everyday life (Rosenberg, Kottorp, Winblad & Nygård, 2009).

In the present studies, there were a number of interviews conducted with both the participant and the significant other present at the same time. This way of interviewing has been discussed as diminishing the possibility to let both persons speak freely (Pesonen et al., 2011). The presence of a significant other has on the other hand been

viewed as a way to provide a safe climate which promotes an open and sincere interview (Pesonen et al., 2011) and provide the most valid data (Rosenberg, 2009). The general experience from present studies is that the significant other lets the participant speak freely about his/her experiences, and the significant other could provide his/her view as well. The discussion between the two often enriched the data expressing experienced needs and use of the AT and the usability and usefulness of it. It was also a natural possibility for them both to comment on the other person's opinion (Pesonen et al., 2011). Some significant others and participants informed the interviewers after the interview if there was something specific they wanted to add in private to the interviewer. There were cases, when it was not suitable to have joint interviews, for example when the interviewees started arguing and both parties became very upset. A few interviews during the present studies were held separately for this reason.

The studies in the thesis are based on the idea that semi-structured interviews, in parts based on well-acknowledged assessments and additional questions designed for the studies would ensure that difficulties in everyday life would be possible to identify, and that the design would be the most suitable way to retrieve information for that purpose. The intention was to invite the participants to talk about activities and tasks that were experienced as problematic and still of great importance to them. Based on the aims of the research, difficulties that could have been identified in observations, but not judged as problematic by the participant or the significant other, would not have been of importance to address in an intervention. Nevertheless, informal observations were made and included in the field notes that were kept in the studies, for example, when the AT was to be introduced and customised.

The design of the study required that the researcher was involved in all stages of the interventions in nearly all of the cases, first of all, in the identification of difficulties, and secondly, in the judgments about the match between the identified difficulties and the AT. Further involvement was also needed in the implementation and the follow-up interviews. There is always a risk that this design, where the researcher is engaged in the intervention will affect the findings (DePoy & Gitlin, 1999). For example, the participants might have felt that they should be grateful for the AT and therefore only wanted to express positive opinions about it. In order to reduce that risk, the researcher was extra cautious about asking the participants to explain, in detail, when they recounted something positive about the AT or the intervention, and through those

questions identify grounds for the opinion. Negative experiences were also explicitly asked for, explained to the participants as being an important part of the research. The fact that the author had previous knowledge of the intervention and the AT also had some advantages. For example, the author knew about previous technical problems with the AT and could ask initiated questions about the difficult situations, which enriched the data.

It is difficult to assess to what extent the involvement of the researcher had an impact on the use of the AT but, according to theory, it is very likely that it had a beneficial effect. The personality of the researcher as well as the overall communication between the researcher and the participants are also examples of aspects that might have influenced the studies according to Kvale and Brinkman (2009). In one of the projects (P2), there was a second interviewer involved. The second interviewer could not be as initiated as the person who had been involved in the implementation of the AT. That situation turned out to be advantageous in one respect; the participants often explained more thoroughly how the AT worked and how it was used, since they knew that the second interviewer was less initiated. These descriptions showed how the AT was understood by the participant and made important contributions to data.

From the experiences of the studies included in the thesis it is evident that choices are influenced by a number of people at different stages. There is a need to further examine how the decision making should be performed in order to assure that the person's own desires, needs, goals and abilities in relation to their physical and social context are fully taken into consideration. To entirely leave the person with cognitive impairment to make their own choices about future AT seems neither constructive nor ethical. To decrease stress and confusion, there is a need to provide processed information about for example AT solutions for the person to consider. How this information should be processed and presented to enable the most informed decision must however be further examined.

The specific products chosen for AT support had a great impact on some findings in the present studies. Even if the intention was that the participants were to be the ones that chose the AT, there were a number of aspects and persons that influenced their choice. It is therefore of importance to further discuss how the decisions related to the choices of AT might have influenced the findings.

First of all, the research team - including two registered occupational therapists (one of whom was EL), a senior researcher in the field of occupational therapy, and a consultant researcher from the Royal Institute of Technology KTH - assessed whether the tasks identified as difficult were possible to support either with the specific AT in focus (for P1, AT included in studies 1, 2 and 4) or with any AT available on the market (for P2, AT included in studies 3 and 4). The research team strived to find suitable AT solutions for the difficulties identified but it is still possible that another AT solution, which might have been useful in the situation, was unknown to the research team. There is also a risk that the AT in question was falsely judged as possible or not possible to support the task in target. This could have affected the data, since a less adequate match between the AT and the user might influence e.g. whether the AT is used or not (Wessels et al, 2003, Scherer & Craddock, 2002).

To enable an informed choice the research team assessed the participant's abilities in relation to the skills needed for a specific AT. The assessments were based on observations and conversations with the participants, on experiences of and general knowledge about cognitive impairments in stroke and dementia and, finally, on the functionalities of available AT, and they were conducted by one researcher (EL) with at least 15 years of experience as an occupational therapist with support from the rest of the team. AT solutions that were judged as possible for the participant to use were then introduced to the participant.

Still, there is always a risk that the judgments made by the research team were based on inaccurate or deficient information or that the research team made the wrong judgments. However, there were very few alternatives for each task and the reason for one choice instead of the other was often evident, as for example, when a participant could not read a clock but could understand if the time was presented vocally. The participants made their choices with more or less support, advice and encouragement from the significant others and the research team. Reluctance related to whether the participants found it worth trying AT, whether they needed the AT or if they were able to make use of the AT available. In those cases the researcher tried to convey the feeling that the participant deserved this opportunity and that the participant was capable enough to give it a try. The possibility to try the AT for some time and thereafter make a decision to not use it was repeatedly explained. To a certain extent, this approach can have influenced some participants who would not have tried the AT otherwise but hence did so. When the participants wanted support in choosing one of two AT solution alternatives, the research team or the significant other could

53

recommend the participant what to choose in relation to previously discussed desires and abilities or have a new discussion to illuminate information that was of importance for the choice. The modifications were made in the same way: either decided by the participant alone or with support from their significant other and the research team.

The intention was to have a heterogenic group of participants, and this intention could be attained in terms of sex and age among the participants. The proportion of highly educated persons in the participant group was, however, high. Even if it was not directly shown in the findings, a participant's high level of education might have affected his or her greater motivation to use the AT and that he or she could make use of the AT, despite severe cognitive impairments (Roe, Xiong, Miller, John & Morris, 2007). The fact that all participants were born and raised in Northern Europe limited the studies, since it was not possible to capture opinions or experiences derived from other cultural backgrounds.

5.3 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The ethical considerations in these studies were mostly related to the risk of violating the safety, the integrity, the autonomy and the self-esteem of the participants.

The most delicate aspect of safety in the studies was the conflict between the participants' wish to be safe and their wish to become more independent and free when using AT as support. In some cases, the participant's expectation of the AT was that activities that were judged by him/herself or the significant other as too risky to perform without any support should be possible to perform with support from the AT, as for example, activities related to outdoor orientation. The wish to use the AT to allow a freer everyday life and the risk associated with instable AT has been reported previously (Melander-Wikman, Fältholm & Gard, 2008; Robinson et al., 2007). To avoid increasing the risks, the perspective of the researchers before the intervention was that the risk when using the AT should not exceed the risk the participant normally took, which has previously been suggested as a guideline (NEAC, 2008). However, when the AT had been shown to be a support for the participant for a period of time, both the participant and the significant other started trusting the AT, which made them take greater risks than before, for example, when one couple knew that they would be able to get in contact with each other, the participant could go out on his own. To avoid

violating the safety of the participant, regular discussions about the risks were held within the research group and between the researcher and the participants/significant others. When the products were too unreliable they were removed or exchanged for a more reliable alternative. To withdraw the AT when it worked as planned to decrease the risk of e.g. getting lost was not seen as an option, since the AT had become a necessity in some participants' lives. The fact that withdrawing products used in interventions can be ethically inappropriate has been acknowledged in previous intervention studies (Magnusson & Hansson, 2003).

This situation illustrates one reason why it is important to have an ongoing discussion between the users (the person with cognitive impairment and the significant others) in order that they are aware of the risks they take when they extend the use of the AT and, further, that the pair have a plan to ensure safety if something goes wrong. Above all, it is important to avoid threats to safety and therefore it is necessary to assess the match between the users and the AT recurrently. Thehe AT should also be very reliable at all times in the relevant contexts of use (Boman, 2010; Brebner, Brebner & Ruddick-Bracken, 2005; Lansley, 2001;).

The risk of violating the integrity of the participants has been acknowledged in previous research (Zwijsen, Niemeijer & Hertogh, 2011). In the studies included in this thesis there were some aspects that could have an impact on the integrity. One example in study 3 shows how a significant other could be informed about the participant's location without asking, with the support of a GPS position retrieved from the AT. The participant in this specific case was highly aware of this functionality and positive towards it. He felt safe when he knew that his wife could get the information. The opinion that the need of support overrules the risk of violated integrity or privacy has been reported in previous research (Melander-Wikman et al., 2008; Robinson et al., 2007). The tracking devices have also been suggested as increasing autonomy, since the user can move around more freely outdoors (Melander-Wikman et al., 2008; Robinson et al., 2007).

Another example from the studies that could have violated the participant's integrity was in the case when the AT, via the mobile network, conveyed information from sensors that monitored motions in specific areas, which can be referred to as violating "informational privacy" (Hensel et al., 2006). This information was not inspected by the researchers since it had no bearing on the aim of the study, but nevertheless, this information could reveal whether the participant was home or not. By using any type of network for sending information, there is a minimal but nonetheless real risk that the information can get into the wrong hands, and can be used for criminal actions, like burglary. In this case, the AT company had taken precautions to reduce the risks by limiting the access to the computers in the participants' homes to a few administrators, using a login solution with high security.

The risk for a person with cognitive impairment to experience that their autonomy is violated in the everyday life is not unusual (Häggström & Larsson Lund, 2007; Steeman et al., 2005) and the risk for that to happen during research has also been acknowledged (Hubbard, 2003). The design of the studies included in this thesis required the participants' active involvement in e.g. the decisions regarding what AT to use and how to modify it, which could be viewed as influencing the autonomy positively. The more complex the AT, however, the more delicate was the task of involving the participants in parts of the decisions. The researcher tried to be responsive and to capture to what extent the participants wanted to be involved or managed to be involved in terms of stress and fatigue. There were occasions when the participants explicitly said that they did not want to be involved in parts of the process since they were perceived as stressful. This standpoint was of course respected and, in those cases, the significant others took a greater responsibility for the solution and the participants were informed on a need-to-know basis. The same approach was used when the research team gave instructions of how to use the AT; the participant was asked how much information he or she wanted to receive and to what extent he or she wanted the significant other to step in instead. With this approach, the research team intended to decrease stress but nevertheless promote autonomy for the participants.

The last issue for ethical consideration is related to the risk of violating the participants' self-esteem. It was most evident during the execution of the MMSE (Folstein et al., 1975) and this situation has been recognised in previous research (Hellström, Nolan, Nordenfelt & Lundh, 2007; Pesonen et al., 2011). Some of the participants and their significant others had very negative perceptions of the MMSE and became sad during or after the examination. It can be viewed as very stressful to be exposed to the MMSE and once again have to be confronted with one's short-comings, especially in one's own home. To reduce the necessity to perform a MMSE in the home, the participant was asked whether they permitted that their MMSE results were retrieved, when possible, from the memory investigation clinic instead,.

5.4 CONCLUSION AND IMPLICATIONS

The findings in the thesis provide new knowledge about how a person, who experiences cognitive impairments due to a stroke or a dementia disease in the early stage, becomes a user of AT. This knowledge can be of use in the provision of AT for cognitive support and for future research.

The findings showed the importance of having a user-centred perspective, also in terms of the social and physical context when planning for the provision of AT to the potential user. The findings suggest that the focus of the intervention should be on desired, highly valued, activities, both at the decision-making and as an outcome measure.

In the findings, the significant others were identified as a crucial factor for some persons to become users of AT. Their involvement can mean the difference between a useful or useless AT in terms of goal-achievement. Since they can have such a crucial role, and since according to the findings both the user and the significant others can benefit from the use, it is suggested that they should be invited to be active agents in the intervention together with the user.

The usefulness was also shown to be closely related to the matter of trust and sense of safety. To enhance the possibility to provide trustworthy and consequently useful AT, it is of importance to identify and solve problems related to impeding features in the AT that jeopardise the senses of trust and safety.

To conclude, the way towards becoming a user of AT was not always straightforward. In some cases, considerable effort was involved and in other cases, there were obstacles connected to the interaction with the AT in its context that had to be solved. However, when considering the findings that show how the AT could empower the users, enable them to perform valued activities, and increase their sense of control and safety, it is obvious that the cost of not trying can be much higher than that related to giving the AT a chance. Only the potential user and his/her family can make that judgment.

6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to thank the participants and their significant others who were involved in my studies. You welcomed me into your homes and everyday lives. Not only did you convey your experiences and thoughts to me, but you gave me many valuable memories. There have been many cups of coffee, laughs and interesting discussions as well as moments of reflection and sadness. Many of you participated in the studies with the intention of helping others in the same situation and I hope that this thesis will contribute to that.

My main supervisor, Lena Borell, had the courage to let me grow at my own pace, to let me go my own way, but she still kept me on track somehow. I am very grateful that you have shared your knowledge with me and that you have been patient and positive and always encouraging. Of course, this thesis would not have been written without you, Lena.

My co supervisor, Louise Nygård, has been a great support to me even before she became my supervisor, as the head of the *Kreativa Konditoriet*. I am thankful for your thoroughness, your good advice and our inspiring discussions.

My co supervisor, Tore J Larsson, has contributed with fruitful discussions and difficult questions. Thanks to you, I have learnt to look at things from a different angle and to sharpen my arguments.

My mentor Monika Samuelsson has encouraged me and given me advice when I had doubts, which I am grateful for. I am also grateful to Anette Eklind and Brittmarie Karlén who gave me the opportunity to carry out my doctoral studies.

Further, I would like to thank those who have been directly involved in the studies. Lars Axelsson and Stefan Lundberg have cooperated in designing and executing the first project. Stefan has also been consulted regarding technical issues in the second project. Elisabeth Lagerkrans and Inga-Lill Boman were involved as experts in the data analysis of the first study and Mona-Lisa Hägvide conducted parts of the interviews and interventions in the second project. Monica Pantzar recruited participants to the second project and transcribed interviews together with Pernilla Lund and Sofia Starkhammar. Mandana Fallahpour has read my thesis thoroughly, and saved me from annoying mistakes. Sheila Macdonald-Rannström has reviewed my articles and my thesis both on holidays and in the middle of the summer. Kristina Telerud at Alzheimer café (Ersta diakonisällskap) has helped out with recruiting participants. Robert Forsberg, Jan Beckius, Lars-Åke Berglund, Maria Sköld and Susanne Persson from some of the AT companies have made extra efforts to make the interventions go smoothly. You all contributed to my studies and to my thesis, and I am very grateful for your efforts.

Camilla, Anna, Linda and Erica, together with so many other doctoral students and co-workers at the division of occupational therapy have been a huge support to me. I have really enjoyed your company during my years at the division.

I am thankful to my parents and to my sister who supported me in many ways to make this journey possible. Kristin and Tobias, thank you for enduring me stressing and grumping. You also helped me thinking of other things once in a while. I am especially thankful to Björn who supported me and believed in me from day one to the very end, and that has not always been easy.

Finally, I will show my gratitude to the Swedish Brain Power network and the municipality of Huddinge which have supported the studies financially.

REFERENCES

Abascal, J. & Nicolle, C. (2005). Moving towards inclusive design guidelines for socially and ethically aware HCI. *Interacting with Computers*, 17, 484-505.

American Psychiatric Association. (2000). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (4th ed). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.

Arthanat, S., Bauer, S.M., Lenker, J.A., Nochajski, S.M & Wu, Y.W.B. (2007). Conceptualization and measurement of assistive technology usability. *Disability and Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology*, 2, 235-248.

Assistive Technology Act of 2004. 29 U.S.C. Sec 2202(2). Retrieved July 31, 2012, from: http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-108publ364/html/PLAW-108publ364.htm

Beard, R.L. (2004). In their voices: Identity preservation and experiences of Alzheimer's disease *Journal of Aging Studies*, *18*, 415–428.

Becker, G. (1993). Continuity after a stroke: Implications of life-course disruption in old age. *The Gerontologist*, *33*, 148-158.

Bharucha, A.J., Anand, V., Forlizzi, J., Dew, M.A., Reynolds, C.F., Stevens, S. & Wactlar, H. (2009). Intelligent assistive technology applications to dementia care: Current capabilities, limitations and future challenges. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 17, 88-104.

Björneby, S., Topo, P. & Holthe, T. (1999). *Technology, Ethics and dementia: A Guide Book on How to Apply Technology in Dementia Care*. Norwegian Centre for Dementia Research.

Blake, H., McKinney, M., Treece, K., Lee, E. & Lincoln, N.B. (2002). An evaluation of screening measures for cognitive impairment after stroke. *Age and Ageing 3*, 451-456.

Boman I-L. (2009). *New technology and everyday functioning at home for persons with cognitive impairments after acquired brain injury*. Doctoral dissertation, Karolinska Institutet, Department of Neurobiology, Care Sciences and Society.

Boman, I-L., Borell, L., Tham, K., Bartfai, A. & Hemmingsson, H. (2010). Support in everyday activities with a home-based electronic memory aid for persons with memory impairments. *Disability & Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology*, 5, 339-350.

Borell, L., Nygård, L., Asaba, E., Gustavsson, A. & Hemmingsson, H. (2012) Qualitative approaches in occupational therapy research. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*. Early online. doi:10.3109/11038128.2011.649782

Brebner, J.A., Brebner, E.M., & Ruddick-Bracken, H. (2005). Experiencebased guidelines for the implementation of telemedicine services. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare*, 11, (S1), 3-5.

Brorsson, A., Öhman, A., Lundberg, S. & Nygård, L. (2011). Accessibility in public space as perceived by people with Alzheimer's disease. *Dementia*, *10*, 587-602.

Burn, J., Dennis, M., Bamford, J., Sandercock, P., Wade, D. & Warlow, C. (1994). Long-term risk of recurrent stroke after a first-ever stroke; The Oxfordshire community stroke project. *Stroke*, 25, 333-337.

Cahill, S., Begley, E., Faulkner, J.P. & Hagen, I. (2007). "It gives me a sense of independence" – Findings from Ireland on the use and usefulness of assistive technology for people with dementia. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, 19,133-142.

Canadian Association of Occupational Therapy. (1997). *Enabling occupation: An occupational therapy perspective*. (1st ed) Ottawa, ON: CAOT Publications ACE.

- Carlsson, G.E., Möller, A. & Blomstrand, C. (2004). A qualitative study of the consequences of 'hidden dysfunctions' one year after a mild stroke in persons < 75 years. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, *26*, 1373-1380.
- Carpenter, B.D., Xiong, C., Porensky, E. K., Lee, M. M., Brown, P. J., Coats, M., Johnson, D. & Morris, J.C. (2008). Reaction to a dementia diagnosis in individuals with Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of American Geriatric Society*, 56, 405-412.
- Cash, M. (2003). Assistive technology and people with dementia. *Reviews in Clinical Gerontology*, 13, 313-319.
- Chau, L.T., Lee, J.B., Fleming, J., Roche, N. & Shum, D.(2007) Reliability and normative data for the Comprehensive Assessment of Prospective Memory (CAPM). *Neuropsychological Rehabilitation*, *17*,707-722.
- Clare, L., Roth, I. & Pratt, R. (2005). Perceptions of change over time in early stage Alzheimer's disese: Implications for understanding awareness and coping style. *Dementia*, *4*, 487-520.
- Coleman, R., (2006). From Margins to mainstream: why inclusive design is better design. *The Ergonomics Society Annual Lecture*. Retrieved July 31, 2012 from: http://www.hhc.rca.ac.uk/CMS/files/ErgSocLecture06.pdf
- Cook, A.M. & Hussey, S.M. (2000). Assistive technologies: principles and practice. (2nd ed.) St. Louis, Mo.: Mosby.
- Coradeschi, S.,Loutfi, A., Kristoffersson, A., von Rump, S., Cesta, A.,... Gonzalez, J. (2011). *Towards a methodology for longitudinal evaluation of social robotic telepresence for elderly*. Proceedings of the 6th international conference on Human-robot interaction. Retrieved 2 Aug, 2012, from: http://aass.oru.se/ ~ali/hri2011ws/camera/HRI_Workshop_Coradeschi_final.pdf
- Cummings, J.L. & Cole, G. (2002). Alzheimer disease. *Journal of American Medical Association*, 287, 2335-2338.
- Cutchin, M.P. (2004). Using Deweyan philosophy to rename and reframe adaptation-to-environment. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 58, 303-312.
- Dawe, M. (2005). Caregivers, cost and complexity: understanding technology usage by individuals with cognitive disabilities. (extended abstract). ACM SIGACCESS Accessibility and Computing, 81, 20-23.
- Dedding, C., Cardol, M., Eyssen, I. & Beelen, A. (2004). Validity of the Canadian Occupational Performance Measure: a client-centred outcome measurement. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, 18, 660-667.
- deJode, E., van Heutgen, C., Verhey, F. & van Boxtel, M.(2010). Efficacy and usability of assistive technology for patients with cognitive deficits: a systematic review. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, *24*,701-714.
- deJode, E., Proot, I., Slegers, K., van Heutgen, C., Verhey, F. & van Boxtel, M. (2011). The use of standard calendar software by individuals with acquired brain injury and cognitive complaints: a mixed methods study. *Disability and Rehabilitation: Assistive technology*. Early Online DOI: 10.3109/17483107.2011.644623
- Demiris, G. & Hensel, B.K. (2008). Technologies for an Aging Society: A Systematic Review of "Smart Home" Applications. IMIA Yearbook of Medical Informatics 2008. Geissbuhler A, Kulikowski C (eds). *Methods Inf Med 2008; 47* Suppl 1: 33-40.
- DePoy, E. & Gitlin, L.N. (1999). *Forskning: en introduktion*. (Introduction to research) Lund: Studentlitteratur.
- Dröes, R.M., Boelens, E.J., Bos, J., Meihuizen, L., Ettema, T.P., Gerritsen, D.L., Hoogeveen, F., ...Schölzel-Dorenbos, C. (2006). Quality of life in dementia in perspective; an explorative study of variations in opinions among people with dementia and their professional caregivers, and in literature. Dementia: *The International Journal of Social Research and Practice, 5*, 533-558.

Eftring, H. (1999). *The useworthiness of robots for people with physical disabilities*. Doctoral dissertation, Lund University, Certec, Department of Design Sciences.

Ehrenfors, R. & Gudjonsdottir, R. (2005). Design för alla – Brukare, pilotstudie och kravspecifikation på externt minnesstöd. Hjälpmedelsinstitutet (Swedish Institute of Assistive Technology). Retrieved in July 31, 2012, from: http://www.hi.se/Global/pdf/2005/05345-pdf.pdf

Ekstam, L., Uppgard, B., Kottorp, A. & Tham, K. (2007). Relationship between awareness of disability and occupational performance during the first year after a stroke. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 61, 503-511.

Ekstam, L., Tham, K. & Borell, L. (2011). Couple's approaches to changes in everyday life during the first year after stroke. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 18, 49-58.

Emiliani, P.L. (2006). Assistive technology (AT) versus mainstream technology (MST): The research perspective. *Technology & disability*, *18*, 19-29.

Emiliani, P.L., Stephanidis, C., Vanderheiden, G. (2011). Technology and inclusion - Past, present and foreseeable future. Technology & Disability, 23.101-114.

Essén, A. & Östlund, B. (2011). Laggards as innovators? Old users as designers of new services & service systems. *International Journal of Design*, *5*, 89-98.

- Fillenbaum, G.G. (1998). Multidimensional Functional Assessment of Older adults: *The Duke Older Americans Resources and Services Procedures*. Hilldale NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Publishers.
- Folstein, M.F., Folstein, S.E. & McHugh, P.R. (1975). "Mini-Mental State" A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 12, 189-198.
- Forsberg Wärleby, G., Möller, A. & Blomstrand, B. (2004). Life satisfaction in spouses of patients with stroke during the first year after stroke. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*, *36*, 4-11.

Fänge, A. & Iwarsson, S. (2003). Accessibility and usability in housing: Construct validity and implications for research and practice. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, 25, 1316-1325.

- Genov, A., Keavney, M. & Zazelenchuk, T. (2009). Usability testing with real data. *Journal of Usability Studies*, 4, 85-92.
- Glaser, B.G., Strauss, A.L. (1967). *The discovery of grounded theory: strategies for qualitative research*. New York: Aldine de Gruyter.
- Goodman, G., Tiene, D. & Luft, P. (2002). Adoption of assistive technology forcomputer access among college students with disabilities. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, 24, 80-92.
- Graneheim, U.H. & Lundman, B. (2004). Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: Concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness. *Nurse Education Today*, 24, 105–112.

Hartman-Maeir, A., Soroker, N., Oman, S.D. & Katz, N. (2003). Awareness of disabilities in stroke rehabilitation – A clinical trial. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, 25, 35-44.

Haywood, K.L., Garratt, A.M. & Fitzpatrick, R. (2005). Older people specific health status and quality of life: a structured review of self-assessed instruments. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*, *11*, 315-327.

- Hellström, I., Nolan, M., Nordenfelt, L. & Lundh, U. (2007). Ethical and methodological issues in interviewing persons with dementia. *Nursing Ethics*, 14, 608-619.
- Hensel, B.K., Demiris, G. & Courtney, K.L. (2006). Defining obstrusiveness in home telehealth technologies: A conceptual framework. *Journal of American Medical Informatics Association*, 13, 428-431.

Hjälpmedelsinstitutet. (n.d.). [Swedish Institute of Assistive Technology]. *Exempel på appar som kognitivt stöd*. [Examples of applications as cognitive support]. Retrieved 31 July, 2012, from: http://www.hi.se/sv-se/hjalpmedelstorget/kognition/-/Tips-och-ideer/ Mobiltelefon-som-kognitivt-stod/Exempel-pa-appar-som-kognitivt-stod/ *Använda datorn*. [Using the computer]. Retrieved 31 July, 2012, from: http://www.hi.se/sv-se/hjalpmedelstorget/kognition/-/Sokhjalpmedel/Behov/Anvanda-apparater/Datorhjalpmedel/

- Hocking, C. (1999) Function or feelings: factors in abandonment of assistive devices. *Technology & Disability*, 11, 3-11.
- Holst, G. & Hallberg, I.R. (2003). Exploring the meaning of everday life, for those suffering from dementia. *American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease and Other Dementias*, 18, 359-365.
- Hubbard, G., Downs, M.G. & Tester, S. (2003). Including older people with dementia in research: challenges and strategies. *Aging & Mental Health*, 7, 351-362.
- Häggström, A. & Larsson Lund, M. (2007). The complexity of participation in daily life: A qualitative study of the experiences of persons with acquired brain injury. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*, 40, 89-95.
- International Organization for Standardization, ISO. (1998). *ISO* 9241-11:1998(*E*). *International ISO standard* 9241, 1st ed. 1998-03-15. Ergonomic requirements for office work with visual display terminals (VDTs) - Part 11: Guidance on usability. Retrieved 31 July, 2012 from: http://www.it.uu.se/edu/course/homepage/acsd/vt09/ISO9241part11.pdf
- International Organization for Standardization, ISO (2011). *ISO 9999:2011*. Retrieved August 03, 2012, from: http://www.iso.org/iso/home.htm
- Jorm, A.F., Korten, A.E. & Henderson, A-S. (1987). The prevalence of dementia: A quantitative integration of the literature. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 76, 465–479.
- Jutai, J.W., Fuhrer, M.J., Demers, L., Scherer, M.J. & DeRuyter, F. (2005). Toward a taxonomy of assistive technology device outcomes. *American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation*, 84, 294–302.
- Karlsson, E., Axelsson, K., Zingmark, K. & Sävenstedt, S. (2011). The challenge of coming to terms with the use of a new digital assistive device: A case study of two persons with mild dementia. *The Open Nursing Journal*, *5*, 102-110.
- Keates, S.P., Clarkson, J., Harrison, L-A. & Robinson, P. (2000). Towards a practical inclusive design approach. Proceedings at CUU, Conference on Universal Usability, Nov 16-17, 2000 Arlington, VA, USA. Retrieved July, 31, 2012, from: ftp://amusing.mit.edu/afs/net/dev/ admin/www/root.save/course/16/16.459/Keates.pdf
- Kielhofner, G. (2008). *Model of human occupation: theory and application.* (4. ed.) Baltimore, MD: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Kim, H.J., Burke, D.T., Dowds, M.M., Robinson Boone, K.A. & Park, G.J. (2000). Electronic memory aids for outpatient brain injury: follow-up findings. *Brain injury*, 14, 187-196.
- Kintsch, A. & DePaula, R. (2002). A framework for the adoption of assistive technology. SWAAAC 2002: Supporting Learning through Assistive Technology. Retrieved July, 30, 2012, from: http://crit-test.cs.colorado.edu/clever/assets/pdf/ak-SWAAAC02.pdf
- Krantz, O. (2012). Assistive devices utilization in activities of everyday life A proposed framework of understanding a user perspective. *Disability & Rehabilitation; Assistive Technology, 7*, 189-198.
- Kvale, S. (1996). *Interviews. An introduction to qualitative research.* Sage publication.
- Kvale, S. & Brinkmann, S. (2009). *Den kvalitativa forskningsintervjun*. (2. uppl.) Lund: Studentlitteratur.
- Lancioini, G.E., Singh, N.H., O'Reilly, M.F., Sigafoos, J., Tatull, E., Rigante, V., Zonno, N., ...Minervini, M.G. (2010). Technology-aided verbal instructions to help persons with mild or moderate Alzheimer's disease perform daily activities. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, 3,1240-1250.

- Landau, R., Werner, S., Auslander, G.K., Shoval, N. & Heinik, J. (2009). Attitudes of family and professional care-givers towards the use of GPS for tracking patients with dementia: An exploratory study. *British Journal of Social Work*, 39, 670-692.
- Landau, R., Auslander, G.K., Werner, S., Shoval, N. & Heinik, J. (2010). Families' and professional cargivers' views of using advanced technology to track people with dementia. *Qualitative Health Research*, *20*, 409-419.
- Lansley, P. (2001). The promise and challenge of providing assistive technology to older people. *Age and Ageing*, *30*, 439-440.
- Larsson Lund, M. & Nygård, L. (2003). Incorporating or resisting assistive devices: different approaches in achieving a desired occupational self-image. *Occupational Therapy Journal of Research*, *23*, 67-75.
- Larsson Lund, M., Lövgren-Engström, A-L. & Lexell, J. (2011). Using everyday technology to compensate for difficulties in task performance in daily life: Experiences in persons with acquired brain injury and their significant others. *Disability & Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology*, *6*, 402-411.
- Larsson Lund, M., Lövgren-Engström, A-L. & Lexell, J. (2012). Response actions to difficulties in using everyday technology after acquired brain injury. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy, 19*, 164-175.
- Lauriks, S., Reinersmann, A., Van der Roest, H.G., Meiland, F.J.M., Davies, R.J.,...Dröes, R.M. (2007). Review of ICT-based services for identified unmet needs in people with dementia. *Ageing Research Reviews*, 6, 223-246.
- Law, M., Baptiste, S., Carswell, A., McColl, M.A., Polatajko, H. & Pollock, N. (1994). *Canadian Occupational Performance Measure*. 2nd ed. Toronto, ON: CAOT Publications ACE.
- Law, M., Cooper, B., Strong, S., Stewart, D., Rigby, P. & Letts, L. (1996). The Person - Environment - Occupation Model: A transactive approach to occupational performance. *Canadian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 63, 9-23.
- Law, M. (2002). Participation in the occupations of everyday life. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, *56*, 640-649.
- Lawton, M.P. & Nahemow, L. (1973). Ecology and the aging process. In C. Eisdorf & M.P. Lawton (Eds.). *The psychology of adult development and aging*. Washington DC: American Psychological Association.
- LeBrasseur, N.K., Sayers, S.P., Ouellette, M.M. & Fielding, R.A. (2006). Muscle impairments and behavioral factors mediate functional limitations and disability following stroke. *Physical Therapy*, *86*, 1342–1350.
- Lesniak, M., Bak, T., Czepiel, W., Seniow, J. & Czlonkowska, A.(2008). Frequency and prognostic value of cognitive disorders in stroke patients. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 26, 356-363.
- Lindén, A., Lexell, J. & Larsson Lund, M. (2011). Improvements of task performance in daily life after acquired brain injury using commonly available everyday technology. *Disability & Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology, 6,* 214-224.
- Lindgard, G. & Dudek, C. (2002). What is this evasive beast we call user satisfaction? *Interacting with Computers*, *15*, 429-452.
- Lloyd, V., Gatherer, A. & Kalsy, S. (2006). Conducting qualitative interview research with people with expressive language difficulties. *Qualitative Health Research, 16*, 1386-1404.
- LoPresti, E.F., Simpson, R.C., Kirsch, N., Schreckenghost, D. & Hayashi, S. (2008). Distributed cognitive aid with scheduling and interactive task guidance. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development, 45*, 502-522.
- Louise-Bender Pape, T., Kim, J. & Weiner, B. (2002). The shaping of individual meanings assigned to assistive technology: a review of personal factors. *Disability & Rehabilitation, 24,* 5-20.

- Lundberg, S., Sandström, G. & Keijer, U. (2006). Safety at home for people with cognitive disorder, the installation process. PTE- Expo Verona, March 33, 2006. In doctoral dissertation: *Facilities Management and health care at home*. KTH, School of technology and health.
- Lövgren Engström, A-L., Lexell, J. & Larsson Lund, M. (2010). Difficulties in using everyday technology after acquired brain injury: a qualitative analysis. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*; 17, 233-243.
- Magnusson, L., Hanson, E. & Nolan, M. (2002). Assisting carers using the ACTION model for working with family carers. *British Journal of Nursing*, *11*, 759-763.
- Magnusson, L. & Hanson, E.J. (2003). Ethical issues arising from a research, technology and development project to support frail older people and their family carers at home. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, *11*, 431-439.
- Mallenius, S., Rossi, M. & Tuunainen, V.K. (2007). Factors affecting the adoption and use of mobile devices and services by elderly people results from a pilot study. In 6th annual global mobility Roundtable, Los Angeles. Retrieved July 31, 2012 from: http://classic.marshall.usc.edu/assets/025/7535.pdf
- McCreadie, C., & Tinker, A. (2005). The acceptability of assistive technology to older people. *Ageing & Society*, 25, 91-110.
- Meiland, F.J.M., Bouman, A.I.E., S\u00e4venstedt, S., Bentvelzen, S., Davies, R., Mulvenna, M.D., Nugent, C.D., ...Dr\u00f6es, R-M. (2012). Usability of a new electronic assistive device for community-dwelling persons with mild dementia. Aging & Mental Health, 16, 584-591.
- Melander Wikman, A., Jansson, M., Hallberg, J., Mörtberg, C. & Gard, G. (2007). The Lighthouse alarm and locator trial A pilot study. *Technology & Health Care, 15*, 203-212.
- Melander-Wikman, A., Fältholm, Y. & Gard, G. (2008). Safety vs. privacy: Elderly persons' experiences of a mobile safety alarm. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 16, 337-346.
- Mukherjee, D., Levin, R.L. & Heller, W. (2006). The cognitive, emotional, and social sequelae of stroke: Psychological and ethical concerns in post-stroke adaptation. *Topics in Stroke Rehabilitation 13*, 26-35.
- Murphy, M., Black, N.A. & Lamping, D.L.(1998). Consensus development methods and their use in clinical guideline development. *Health Technology Assessment*, 2, 1-276.
- National Ethics Advisory Committee (NEAC). (2008). *Ethics of intervention studies: Discussion, document and draft Ethical guidelines for intervention studies.* Wellington: Ministry of Health. Retrieved July 30, 2012, from: http://www.neac.health.govt.nz
- Nielsen, J. (1993). Usability engineering. London: Academic Press.
- Nochajski, S.M., Tomita, M.R. & Mann, W.C. (1996). The use and satisfaction with assistive devices by older persons with cognitive impairments: A pilot intervention study. *Topics of Geriatric Rehabilitation*, *12*, 40-53.
- Norman, D.A. (2005). *Human-centered design considered harmful*. Interactions. Retrieved July 31, 2012, from: http://srl.csdl.tamu.edu/courses/CHI2009/ assignments/data/Harmful-norman.pdf
- Nygård, L. & Johansson, M. (2001). The experience and management of temporality in five cases of dementia. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 8, 85-95.
- Nygård, L. (2006). How can we get access to the experiences of people with dementia? Suggestions and reflections. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, *13*, 101-112.
- Nygård, L. & Starkhammar, S. (2007). The use of everyday technology by people with dementia living alone: Mapping out the difficulties. *Aging & Mental health*, *11*, 144-155.

- O'Neill, S.A., Mason, S., Parente, G., Donnelly, M.P., Nugent, C.D., ...Craig, D. (2011). Video reminders as cognitive prosthetics for people with dementia. *Ageing International*, *36*, 267-282.
- O'Sullivan, C. & Chard, G. (2010). An exploration of participation in leisure activities post-stroke. *Australian Occupational Journal*, *57*, 159-166.
- Pesonen, H-M., Remes, A.M. & Isola, A. (2011). Ethical aspects of researching subjective experiences in early stage dementia. *Nursing Ethics*, 18, 651-661.
- Petersen, R. C. (2009). Early Diagnosis of Alzheimer's Disease: Is MCI Too Late? *Current Alzheimer Research*, *6*, 324-330.
- Petrie, H. & Bevan, N. (2009). The evaluation of accessibility, usability and user experience. In Stephanidis, C. (ed.). *The universal access handbook*. Boca Raton: CRC Press.
- Pigot, H., Lefebvre, B., Meunier, J-G., Kerhervé, B., Mayers, A., & Giroux, S. (2003). *The role of intelligent habitats in upholding elders in residence*. In 5th international conference on Simulations in Biomedicine. Slovenia. Retrieved July, 31 2012, from: http://www.dmi.usherb.ca/~sgiroux/Publications/2003/2003-Biomedecine-Pigot-02.pdf
- Polit, D.F. & Hungler, B.P. (1995). *Nursing research: principles and methods.* (5th ed). Philadelphia; Lippincott.
- Qiu, C., De Ronchi, D. & Fratiglioni, L. (2007). The epidemiology of dementias: An update. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 20, 380-385.
- Rasquin, S.M.C., Willems, C., de Vlieger, S., Geers, R.P.J. & Soede, M. (2007). The use of technical devices to support outdoor mobility of dementia patients. *Technology & Disability*, 19,113-120.
- Ricker, J.H., Rosenthal, M., Garay, E., DeLuca J., Germain, A., ...Schmidt, K-U. (2002). Telerehabilitation needs: a survey of persons with acquired brain injury. *Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*, 17, 242-250.
- Ripat, J. & Strock, A. (2004). Users' perceptions of the impact of electronic aids to daily living throughout the acquisition process. *Assistive Technology*, *16*, 63-72.
- Robinson, L., Hutchings, D., Corner, L., Finch, J., Hughes, J.,...Bond, J. (2007). Balancing rights and risks: Conflicting perspectives in the management of wandering in dementia. *Health, Risk & Society*, 9,389-406.
- Robinson, L., Brittain, K., Lindsay, S., Jacksson, D. & Olivier, P.(2009). Keeping in touch everday (KITE) project:Developing assistive technologies with people with dementia and their carers to promote independence. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 21, 494-502.
- Roche, N.L., Fleming, J.M. & Shum, D.H.K. (2002). Self-awareness of prospective memory failure in adults with traumatic brain injury. *Brain Injury*, 16, 931-945.
- Roe, C.M., Xiong, C., Miller, J.P. & Morris, J.C. (2007). Education and Alzheimer disease without dementia, Support for the cognitive reserve hypothesis. *Neurology*, 68, 223-228.
- Rosenberg, L. (2009a). *Navigating through technological landscapes. Views of people with dementia or MCI and their significant others.* Doctoral dissertation, Karolinska Institutet, Department of Neurobiology, Care Sciences and Society.
- Rosenberg, L., Kottorp, A., Winblad, B. & Nygård, L. (2009b). Perceived difficulty in everyday technology use among older adults with or without cognitive deficits. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, *16*, 216-226.
- Rosenberg, L.& Nygård, L. (2012a). Persons with dementia become users of assistive technology: A study of the process. *Dementia*, 11, 135-154.
- Rosenberg, L., Kottorp, A. & Nygård, L. (2012b). Readiness for technology use with people with dementia: The perspectives of significant others. *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, *31*, 510-530.

Sands, L.P., Ferreira, P., Stewart, A.L., Brod, M. &Yaffe, K (2004). What explains differences between dementia patients' and their caregivers' ratings of patients' quality of life? *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 12, 272-280.

Scherer, M.J. (2002). The change in emphasis from people to person: introduction to the special issue on assistive technology. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, 24, 1-4.

Scherer, M.J. & Craddock, G. (2002). Matching Person & Technology (MPT) assessment process. *Technology & Disability*, *14*, 125-131.

Scherer, M.J. (2012). Assistive technologies and other supports for people with brian impairment. New York: Springer.

Schneiderman, B. (2000). Pushing human-computer interaction research to empower every citizen. Universal usability. *Communications of the ACM*, 43, 84-91.

Sixsmith, A., Orpwood, R. & Torrington, J. (2007). Quality of life technologies for people with dementia. *Topics in geriatric rehabilitation*, 23, 85-93.

Starkhammar, S., Nygård, L. (2008). Using a timer device for the stove: Experiences of older adults with memory impairment or dementia and their families. *Technology & Disability*, 20, 189-191.

Steeman, E., Dierckx de Casterlé, B., Godderis, J. & Grypdonck, M. (2005).Living with early-stage dementia: a review of qualitative studies. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 54, 722-738.

Strauss, E., Sherman, E.S. & Spreen, O. (2006). A compendium of neuropsychological tests: Administration, norms and commentary. 3rd ed. Oxford university press, New York.

Thomas, P., Lalloué, F., Preux, P-M., Hazif-Thomas, C., Pariel, S.,...Clément, J-P. (2006) Dementia patients' caregivers quality of life: the PIXEL study. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *21*, 50–56.

Thommessen, B., Aarsland, D., Braekhus, A., Oksengard, A.R., Engedal, K. & Laake, K. (2002). The psychosocial burden on spouses of the elderly with stroke, dementia and Parkinson's disease. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 17, 78-84.

Topo, P., Jylhä, M. & Laine, J. (2002). Can the telephone-using abilities of people with dementia be promoted? An evaluation of a simple-to-use telephone. *Technology & Disability*, 14, 3-13.

Topo, P., Saarikalle, K., Begley, E., Cahill, S., Holthe, T. & Macijauskiene, J. (2007). "I don't know about the past or the future, but today it's Friday" – evaluation of a time aid for people with dementia. *Technology & Disability*, 19, 121-131.

Topo, P. (2009). Technology studies to meet the needs of people with dementia and their caregivers, a literature review. *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 28, 5-37.

Townsend, E., Polatajko, H.J. (2007). In Canadian Association of Occupational Therapists (2007). *Enabling occupation II: advancing an occupational therapy vision for health, well-being & justice through occupation.* Ottawa: CAOT Publications ACE.

Truelsen, T., Piechowski-Jozwiak, B., Bonita, R., Mathers, C., Bogousslavsky, J., & Boysen, G.(2006). Stroke incidence and prevalence in Europe: A review of available data. *European Journal of Neurology, 13*, 581-598.

van den Heuvel, E., Jowitt, F. & McIntyre, A. (2012). Awareness, requirements and barriers to use of assistive technology designed to enable independence of people suffering from dementia (ATD). *Technology & Disability, 24*, 139-148.

Vanderheiden, G.C. (2007). Redefining assistive technology, accessibility and disability based on recent technical advances. *Journal of Technology in Human Services*, 25, 147-158.

Viscogliosi, C., Belleville, S., Desrosiers, J., Caron, C.D., Ska, B. & the BRAD group. (2010). Participation after a stroke: Changes over time as a function of cognitive deficits. *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics*, 52, 336-343.

Wallengren, C., Segesten, K. & Friberg, F. (2008). Struggling for freedom - lived experiences of being a relative of a stroke survivor in the first six months after

hospital discharge. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, *3*, 230-238.

- Wessels, R., Dijcks, B., Soede, M., Gelderblom, G.J. & De Witte, L. (2003). Non-use of provided assistive technology devices, a literature overview. *Technology & Disability*, 15, 231-238.
- Wey, S. (2004). One size does not fit all: person-centred approaches to the use of assistive technology. In *Perspectives on rehabilitation and dementia*. Marshall, M. (ed). London: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Wherton, J.P. & Monk, A.F. (2008). Technological opportunities for supporting people with dementia who are living at home. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 66, 571-586.
- Wielandt, T. & Strong, J. (2000). Compliance with prescribed adaptive equipment: a literature review. *British Journal of Occupational Therapy*, *63*, 65-74.
- Wilcock, A. A., & Townsend, E. A. (2008). Occupational justice. In: Willard, H.S., Spackman, C.S., Crepeau, E.B., Cohn, E.S. & Schell, B.A.B. (red.). Willard & Spackman's occupational therapy. (11. ed). Baltimore; Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Wilson, B.A., Evans, J.J., Emslie, H. & Malinek, V. (1997). Evaluation of NeuroPage: a new memory aid. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, 63,113-115.
- Wilson, B.A., Emslie, H.C., Quirk, K. & Evans, J.J. (2001). Reducing everyday memory and planning problems by means of a paging system: A randomised control crossover study. *Journal of Neurological Neurosurgery and Psychiatry 70*, 477-482.
- Wimo, A., Winblad, B. & Jönsson, L. (2010) The worldwide societal costs of dementia: Estimates for 2009. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 6, 98-103.
- World Health Organization, WHO. (2008). International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health, (ICF). Retrieved July, 31, 2012 from: http://www.who.int/classifications/icf/en
- World Health Organization Family of International Classifications, WHO–FIC. (2010). Newsletter: Network Annual Meeting 2010: 16-22 October. Retrieved July,31, 2012 from: http://www.rivm.nl/who-fic/newsletter/newsletter%202010-2.pdf
- Zwijsen, S.A., Niemeijer, A.R. & Hertogh, C.M. (2011). Ethics of using assistive technology in the care for community-dwelling elderly people: An overview of the literature. *Aging & Mental Health*, 15, 419-427.
- Öhman, A. & Nygård, L. (2005). Meanings and motives for engagement in selfchosen daily life occupations among individuals with Alzheimer's disease. *OTJR: Occupation, Participation & Health, 25,* 89-97.
- Öhman, A., Nygård, L. & Kottorp, A. (2011). Occupational performance and awareness of disability in mild cognitive impairment or dementia. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, *18*, 133-142.
- Östlund, B. & Topo, P. (2009). Conclusions: Time to get involved! In: Topo, P. & Östlund, B. (eds.). *Dementia, design and technology: time to get involved*. Amsterdam: IOS Press.